

**Statement of Gambling Policy**

**2023 - 2026**

Version: Draft 0.1

Policy Date: 27 April 2023

Strategy/Plan Date: TBC

**Document Version Control**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Organisation | Cumberland Council |
| Document Title | Statement of Gambling Policy |
| Filename | Cumberland Gambling Policy 0.1 |
| Document Status | Draft |
| Author | Licensing Department |
| Document held by (name/section) | Gillian Collinson – Licensing & Compliance Department |
| Contact | Licensing1@cumberland.gov.uk |
| Date of publication | 2 October 2023 |
| Next review date | 2 October 2026 |
| Version Number | 0.1 |
| Approval date and by who (delegated/ committee) | 2 August 2023 – Licensing Committee  26 September 2023 – Full Council |
| For internal publication only or external also? | Both |
| Document stored on Council website or Intranet? | Draft on website during consultation period  Final on website following adoption by Council |

**Change History**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Version** | **Date reviewed** | **Reviewed by** | **Description of revision** |
| 0.1 | 27/04/23 | Licensing Committee | Draft policy based on existing sovereign councils GA05 policies |

**Document Approval**

This document requires approval by the council’s Senior Information Risk Owner (SIRO):

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Version** | **Approval Date** |
| 1.0 |  |

This Policy will be reviewed by the Data Protection Officer on an annual basis from the date of formal approval by the Authorised Signatory (below)**.**

**Authorised Signatory**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Officer Name** | **Position** | **Version** | **Signature** | **Date** |
|  |  |  |  |  |

NB: Draft versions 0.1 - final published versions 1.0

Contents

[Preface 6](#_Toc421805259)

[Part A 7](#_Toc421805260)

[1. The Licensing Objectives 7](#_Toc421805261)

[2. Introduction](#_Toc421805262) 8

[3. Declaration](#_Toc421805263) 9

[4. Responsible Authorities](#_Toc421805264) 9

[5. Interested Parties](#_Toc421805265) 9

[6. Exchange of Information](#_Toc421805266) 11

[7. Compliance and Enforcement 1](#_Toc421805267)2

8 The Licensing Framework 13

[9. Local Risk assessments 1](#_Toc421805268)5

[10. Local area profile 17](#_Toc421805270)

[Part B](#_Toc421805271) 18

[Premises Licences](#_Toc421805272) 18

11. General Principles 18

[12. Adult Gaming Centres](#_Toc421805274) 26

[13. (Licensed) Family Entertainment Centres (FEC)](#_Toc421805275) 27

[14. Casinos](#_Toc421805279) 28

[15. Bingo Premises](#_Toc421805280) 30

[16. Betting Premises](#_Toc421805281) 31

[17. Tracks](#_Toc421805282) 33

[18. Travelling Fairs](#_Toc421805283) 36

[19. Provisional Statements](#_Toc421805284) 37

[20. Reviews](#_Toc421805285) 38

[21. Rights of appeal and judicial review – Premises Licences](#_Toc421805286) 39

[Part C](#_Toc421805304) 42

Gaming Machines/[Permits/Temporary & Occasional Use Notice](#_Toc421805305) 42

22. Gaming Machines 42

23. Unlicensed Family Entertainment Centre Gaming Machine Permits (Schedule 10

Paragraph 7) 43

[24. (Alcohol) Licensed Premises Gaming Machine Permits - (Schedule 13)](#_Toc421805309)

[Paragraph 4(1))](#_Toc421805309) 44

[25. Prize Gaming Permits - (Principles on Permits - Schedule 14 paragraph 8 (3))](#_Toc421805310) 45

[26. Club Gaming and Club Machines Permits](#_Toc421805311) 46

27. Temporary Use Notices (TUN) 47

28. Occasional Use Notices (OUN) 50

29. Small Society Lotteries 51

[Appendix 1 – List of Consultees](#_Toc421805312) 53

[Appendix 2 - Responsible Authorities/Useful Addresses](#_Toc421805313) 54

[Appendix 3 - Categories of Gaming Machines 5](#_Toc421805314)8

Appendix 4 - Licensing Authority Delegations 59

[Appendix 5 - Map of the council area – TO BE INSERTED](#_Toc421805315) 61

Appendix 6 - INSERT NUMBERS - Maps of Local Area Profiles - TO BE INSERTED

## Preface

This Statement of Gambling Licensing Policy was approved by Council on INSERT DATE

All references to the “Guidance” refers to the Gambling Commission's Guidance to Local Authorities published on 1 April 2021 and updated 11 April 2023.

The Gambling Act 2005 (‘the act’) contains the regulatory system to govern the provision of all gambling in Great Britain, other than the National Lottery and spread Betting. It came into force in late 2007. The vast majority of commercial gambling was brought together into a single regulatory framework.

The Gambling Commission (the Commission) is the unified regulator for gambling in Great Britain. In recognition of the potential local impact and importance of gambling the act designated Licensing Authorities to manage gambling locally.

The Commission does not regulate spread betting, which remains the responsibility of the Financial Services Authority. On 1st October 2013 the Commission took over the responsibilities of the National Lottery Commission to regulate the National Lottery etc. Act 1993.

The Commission has responsibility for granting operating and personal licences for commercial gambling operators and personnel working in the industry. It also regulates certain lottery managers and promoters. The Act sets out different types of operating licence that cover the full range of commercial gambling activities conducted in Great Britain. It also makes provision for the Commission to have powers of entry and inspection to regulate gambling, with safeguards for those subject to the powers.

Cumberland Council is required under S.349 of the Gambling Act 2005 to prepare and publish their statement of policy on its approach to premises used for gambling every 3 years.

Cumberland Council has responsibility for licensing gambling premises within their area, as well as undertaking functions in relation to lower stake gaming machines in club and miner’s welfare institutes. The Act also provides a system of temporary and occasional use notices. These enable authorisations of premises that are not licensed generally for gambling purposes, to be used for certain types of gambling for limited periods.

This document endeavours to carefully balance the interests of those who provide facilities for gambling and people who live, work in and visit Cumberland. It sets out the approach that Cumberland Council propose to apply in exercising its functions under the Gambling Act 2005, in particular for managing the expectations in relation to operators with premises in the locality.

## Part A

### 1. The Licensing Objectives

* 1. In exercising most of their functions under the Act, licensing authorities must have regard to the licensing objectives as set out in section 1 of the Act. The licensing objectives are:
* Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime
* Ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way
* Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling
  1. It should be noted that the Commission has stated: “The requirement in relation to children is explicitly to protect them from being harmed or exploited by gambling”.
  2. **Statutory aim to permit gambling**

The Act places a legal duty on the Commission and licensing authorities to aim to permit gambling in so far as it is reasonable consistent with the licensing objectives. The effect of this is that the functions must be approached in a way that seeks to regulate gambling by using their powers rather than to prevent it altogether.

This licensing authority shall aim to permit the use of premises for gambling in so far as it thinks it:

* in accordance with any relevant code of practice issued by the Gambling Commission
* in accordance with any relevant guidance issued by the Gambling Commission
* reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives (subject to the above) and
* in accordance with the authority’s statement of licensing policy (subject to the above)

This licensing authority has no discretion to grant a premises licence which does not accord with the above. In exercising its functions it must also not take into account the expected demand for facilities or whether the application is likely to be permitted in accordance with the law relating to planning or building (S153 of the act).

In the event that a licensing authority perceives a conflict between a provision of a Commission code of practice or their guidance or this policy statement, the Act makes it clear that the Commission’s codes and guidance take precedence.

#### 1.4 Authorised Activities

* 1. ‘Gambling’ is defined in the Act as either gaming, betting or taking part in a lottery:
* ‘gaming’ means playing a game of chance for a prize;
* ‘betting’ means making or accepting a bet on the outcome of a race, competition, or any other event; the likelihood of anything occurring or not occurring; or whether anything is true or not true;
* A ‘lottery’ is where persons are required to pay in order to take part in an arrangement, during the course of which one or more prizes are allocated by a process which relies wholly on chance.
  1. Private gaming in private dwellings and on domestic occasions is exempt from licensing or registration providing that no charge is made for participating; only equal chance gaming takes place; and it does not occur in a place to which the public have access. Domestic betting between inhabitants of the same premises or between employees of the same employer is also exempt.
  2. Non-commercial gaming and betting (where no parts of the proceeds are for private gain) may be subject to certain exemptions. Further advice should be sought from the Council’s Licensing Team where appropriate.

### 2. Introduction

* 1. Welcome to Cumberland Council’s Statement of Gambling Licensing Policy. Licensing authorities are required by the Gambling Act 2005 to publish a statement of the principles which they propose to apply when exercising their functions. This statement must be published at least every three years. The statement must also be reviewed from “time to time” and any amended parts re-consulted upon. The statement must be then re-published.
  2. Insert new introduction
  3. A map of the Council’s area is included at Appendix 5.
  4. Cumberland Council consulted widely upon this statement before finalising and publishing. A list of those persons this authority consulted is provided at Appendix 1 DRAFT.
  5. The Gambling Act requires that the following parties are consulted by Licensing Authorities:
* The Chief Officer of Police;
* One or more persons who appear to the authority to represent the interests of persons carrying on gambling businesses in the authority’s area;
* One or more persons who appear to the authority to represent the interests of persons who are likely to be affected by the exercise of the authority’s functions under the Gambling Act 2005.
  1. The consultation took place between DATE 2023 and DATE 2023 and best practice set out by the Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy was followed.
  2. The full list of comments made and the consideration by the Council of those comments is available by request to the department named below*.*
  3. The policy was presented to Council on DATE 2023 and published as in accordance with legislation on DATE 2023.
  4. Should you have any queries regarding this policy statement please send them via e-mail or letter to the following contact:

Name: Licensing Department

Address: Allerdale House, Workington. Cumbria CA14 3YJ

E-mail: [licensing1@cumberland.gov.uk](mailto:licensing1@cumberland.gov.uk) Tel: 0300 373 3730

* 1. It should be noted that this policy statement will not override the right of any person to make an application, make representations about an application, or apply for a review of a licence, as each will be considered on its own merits and according to the statutory requirements of the Gambling Act 2005.

### 3. Declaration

* 1. In producing the final statement, this licensing authority declares that it has had regard to the licensing objectives of the Gambling Act 2005, the Guidance to the Licensing Authorities issued by the Gambling Commission, and any responses from those consulted on the statement.

### 4. Responsible Authorities

* 1. The licensing authority is required by regulations to state the principles it will apply in exercising its powers under Section 157(h) of the Act to designate, in writing, a body which is competent to advise the authority about the protection of children from harm. The principles are:
* the need for the body to be responsible for an area covering the whole of the licensing authority’s area; and
* The need for the body to be answerable to democratically elected persons, rather than any particular vested interest group.
  1. In accordance with the suggestion in the Gambling Commission’s Guidance to local authorities, this authority has consulted with both the Cumbria Safeguarding Children Board and Cumberland Council Children’s Services. This Authority considers that Cumbria County Council Children’s Services is best able to fulfil the role of advising the Authority about the protection of children from harm for the purposes of Section 157(b) of the Act.
  2. The contact details of all the Responsible Authorities under the Gambling Act 2005 are available via the Council’s website at: www.allerdale.gov.uk and are listed at Appendix 2.

### 5. Interested Parties

* 1. Interested parties can make representations about licence applications, or apply for a review of an existing licence. These parties are defined in the Gambling Act 2005 as follows:

“For the purposes of this Part a person is an interested party in relation to an application for or in respect of a premises licence if, **in the opinion of the licensing authority** which issues the licence or to which the application is made, the person:

1. lives sufficiently close to the premises to be likely to be affected by the authorised activities,
2. has business interests that might be affected by the authorised activities, or
3. represents persons who satisfy paragraph (a) or (b)”
   1. The licensing authority is required by regulations to state the principles it will apply in exercising its powers under the Gambling Act 2005 to determine whether a person is an interested party.
   2. In considering whether a person lives sufficiently close to a premises to be considered an interested party the following matters will be taken into consideration:-

* The size of the premises;
* The nature of the premises. The distance of the premises from the location of the person making the representation;
* The potential impact of the premises (numbers of customers, routes likely to be taken by those visiting the premises) on the person making the representation; and
* The circumstances of the person and the nature of their interests which may be relevant to the distance from the premises.
  1. This authority will not apply a rigid rule to its decision making and each case will be decided upon its merits. It will consider the examples of considerations provided in the Gambling Commission’s Guidance for local authorities at Paragraphs 6.20 and 6.21.
  2. It will also consider the Gambling Commission's Guidance that "has business interests" should be given the widest possible interpretation and include partnerships, charities, faith groups and medical practices.
  3. The Gambling Commission has recommended that the licensing authority states that interested parties may include trade associations and trade unions, and residents’ and tenants’ associations. This authority will not however generally view these bodies as interested parties unless they represent a member who can be classed as an interested person under the terms of the Gambling Act 2005 i.e. lives sufficiently close to the premises to be likely to be affected by the activities being applied for.
  4. Interested parties can be persons who are democratically elected such as Councillors and MP’s. This would include county, parish and town councillors. No specific evidence of being asked to represent an interested person will be required as long as the Councillor/MP represents the ward likely to be affected. Likewise, Parish Councils likely to be affected will be considered to be interested parties. Other than these however, this authority will generally require written evidence that a person/body (e.g. an advocate/relative) ‘represents’ someone who either lives sufficiently close to the premises to be likely to be affected by the authorised activities and/or has business interests that might be affected by the authorised activities. A letter from one of these persons, requesting the representation is likely to be sufficient.
  5. If individuals wish to approach Councillors to ask them to represent their views then care should be taken that the Councillors are not a Member of the Licensing Committee dealing with the licence application. If there are any doubts then please contact the Council’s Licensing Department.

### 6. Exchange of Information

* 1. Licensing Authorities are required to include in their statements the principles to be applied by the authority in exercising the functions under sections 29 and 30 of the Act with respect to the exchange of information between it and the Gambling Commission, and the functions under section 350 of the Act with respect to the exchange of information between it and the other persons listed in Schedule 6 to the Act.
  2. The principle that this licensing authority applies is that it will act in accordance with the provisions of the Gambling Act 2005 in its exchange of information. The licensing authority will also have regard to any Guidance issued by the Gambling Commission on this matter, as well as any relevant regulations issued by the Secretary of State under the powers provided in the Gambling Act 2005.
  3. Should any protocols be established as regards information exchange with other bodies then they will be made available. This authority will normally share the information it holds about licensed premises with the following persons or bodies:
* A constable or police force
* an enforcement officer
* another Licensing Authority
* HMRC
* The Gambling Appeal Tribunal
* The Secretary of State
* Scottish Ministers

The Licensing Authority will also exchange information as per Part 13 of the Guidance issued to Local Authorities.

* 1. **Data Protection**

The Council recognises its obligations when processing Personal Data under the UK’s Data Protection Scheme, namely the UK General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) and the Data Protection Act 2018. Where information considered personally identifiable is to be shared as part of this processing, the Council will seek to adopt practices pursuant to its own policies and procedures regarding data sharing. For further information including the Council’s approach to Data Protection and how individuals may exercise their rights, consult the information published the Council’s [website](https://eur01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.allerdale.gov.uk%2Fen%2Fdata-protection-and-freedom-information%2Fdata-protection-and-gdpr%2F&data=04%7C01%7Cgillian.collinson%40allerdale.gov.uk%7C7ec4cbfb68884086ac3a08d9a82f9f06%7Ca10953b672334b77b858e13f522d29c8%7C0%7C0%7C637725744743649390%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=03Rbg1ZAWAOIePeQMbd19VGI51TkDnm%2B7ahPw8LQb2Y%3D&reserved=0).

As a public authority, the Council is subject to the Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FOIA). Applications for information regarding the Council’s policies and procedures will be considered in accordance with FOIA to ensure suitability of disclosure.

### 7. Compliance and Enforcement

* 1. Licensing authorities are required by regulation under the Gambling Act 2005 to state the principles to be applied by the authority in exercising the functions under Part 15 of the Act with respect to the inspection of premises; and the powers in the Act to institute criminal proceedings in respect of the offences specified.
  2. This licensing authority’s principles are that:

The statutory principles of good regulation and the Regulators’ Code is adhered to and it will be guided by the Gambling Commission’s Guidance for local authorities and will endeavour to be:

* Transparent: regulators should be open, and keep regulations simple and user friendly;
* Accountable: regulators must be able to justify decisions, and be subject to public scrutiny;
* Proportionate: regulators should only intervene when necessary: remedies should be appropriate to the risk posed, and costs identified and minimised;
* Consistent: rules and standards must be joined up and implemented fairly; and
* Targeted: regulation should be focused on the problem, and minimise side effects.

All approaches will be to encourage and promote compliance.

* 1. As per the Gambling Commission’s Guidance to Licensing Authorities, this licensing authority will endeavour to avoid duplication with other regulatory regimes so far as possible.
  2. This licensing authority will as recommended by the Gambling Commission’s Guidance to Licensing Authorities adopt a risk based inspection programme with high risk premises receiving more attention than low risk premises. Risk-based inspections will be based on:
* The licensing objectives
* Relevant codes of practice
* Guidance issued by the Gambling Commission, in particular at Part 36
* The principles set out in this statement of licensing policy
  1. This may include test purchasing activities to measure the compliance of licensed operators with aspects of the Gambling Act. When undertaking test purchasing activities, this licensing authority will undertake to liaise with the Gambling Commission and the operator to determine what other, if any, test purchasing schemes may already be in place. Irrespective of the actions of an operator on their overall estate, test purchasing may be deemed to be an appropriate course of action.
  2. The Licensing Authority will take appropriate enforcement action against those responsible for unlicensed premises/activity. Action will be taken in accordance with the Enforcement Policy and the Regulators Code.
  3. The Licensing Authority’s enforcement policy is available upon request to the licensing department.
  4. The main enforcement and compliance role for this licensing authority in terms of the Gambling Act 2005 is to ensure compliance with the premises licences and other permissions which it authorises. The Gambling Commission will be the enforcement body for the operating and personal licences. It is also worth noting that concerns about manufacture, supply or repair of gaming machines are not dealt with by the licensing authority but should be notified to the Gambling Commission.

**8. The Licensing Framework**

8.1 **Licensing Authority Functions**

8.2 Licensing Authorities are required under the Act to:

* Be responsible for the licensing of premises where gambling activities are to take place by issuing Premises Licences
* Issue Provisional Statements
* Regulate members’ clubs and miners’ welfare institutes who wish to undertake certain gaming activities via issuing Club Gaming Permits and/or Club Machine Permits
* Issue Club Machine Permits to Commercial Clubs
* Grant permits for the use of certain lower stake gaming machines at unlicensed Family Entertainment Centres
* Receive notifications from alcohol licensed premises (under the Licensing Act 2003) for the use of two or fewer gaming machines
* Issue Licensed Premises Gaming Machine Permits for premises licensed to sell/supply alcohol for consumption on the licensed premises, under the Licensing Act 2003, where there are more than two machines
* Register small society lotteries below prescribed thresholds
* Issue Prize Gaming Permits
* Receive and Endorse Temporary Use Notices
* Receive Occasional Use Notices
* Provide information to the Gambling Commission regarding details of licences issued (see section above on ‘information exchange)
* Maintain registers of the permits and licences that are issued under these functions
* Exercise its powers of compliance and enforcement under the Act, in partnership with the Gambling Commission and other relevant responsible authorities.

It should be noted that licensing authorities are not involved in licensing remote gambling at all, which is regulated by the Gambling Commission via operating licences.

#### 8.3 The Gambling Commission

8.4 The Gambling Commission regulates gambling in the public interest. It does so by keeping crime out of gambling; by ensuring the gambling is conducted in a fair and open way; and by protecting children and vulnerable people.

8.5 The Gambling Commission has the following principle statutory functions:

* Issuing operating and personal licences to gambling businesses and individuals occupying certain positions in the gambling industry, with appropriate conditions, and ensuring that holders of licences adhere to their terms
* Publishing codes of practice
* Publishing statutory guidance to licensing authorities

The Commission has a duty to advise the Government on gambling and its regulation by monitoring gambling and working closely with a range of regulatory partners.

8.6 Codes of Practice

The Gambling Commission sets out their general licence conditions and associated codes of practice provisions (LCCP) under the Act. The codes of practice are set out within the second part of the LCCP. The codes specify a number of requirements, many of which relate to social responsibility issues.

8.7 The Gambling Commission can be contacted at:

Gambling Commission

4th Floor

Victoria Square House

Birmingham

B2 4BP

Website: [www.gamblingcommission.gov.uk](http://www.gamblingcommission.gov.uk)

Email: [info@gamblingcommission.gov.uk](mailto:info@gamblingcommission.gov.uk)

### 9. Local Risk assessments

### 9.1 The Commission’s Licence Conditions and Codes of Practice (LCCP) which were revised and published in April 2018 formalised the need for operators to consider local risks.

9.2 Social Responsibility (SR) code 10.1.1 requires licensees to assess the local risk to the licensing objectives posed by the provision of gambling facilities at each of their premises, and have policies, procedures and control measures to mitigate those risks. In undertaking their risk assessments, they must take into account relevant matters identified in this policy statement.

9.3 Licensees are required to undertake a local risk assessment when applying for a new premises licence. Their risk assessment must also be updated:

* When applying for a variation of a premises licence
* To take account of significant changes in local circumstances, including those identified in this policy statement
* Where there are significant changes at a licensee’s premises that may affect their mitigation of local risks.

9.4 The SR provision is supplemented by an Ordinary Code provision that requires licensees to share their risk assessment with the licensing authority when applying for a premises licence or applying for a variation to existing licensed premises, or otherwise at the request of the Licensing Authority. Both provisions took effect from April 2016.

9.5 Where concerns do exist, perhaps promoted by new or existing risks, the Licensing Authority will request that the licensee share a copy of its own risk assessment which will set out the measures the licensee has in place to address specific concerns. This practice should reduce the occasions on which a premises review and the imposition of licence conditions is required.

9.6 Where this policy statement sets out its approach to regulation with clear reference to local risks, the licensing authority will facilitate operators being able to better understand the local environment and therefore proactively mitigate risks to the licensing objectives. In some circumstances, it might be appropriate to offer the licensee the opportunity to volunteer specific conditions that could be attached to the premises licence.

9.7 The [Cumbria Intelligence Observatory](https://eur01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cumbriaobservatory.org.uk%2F&data=04%7C01%7Cgillian.collinson%40allerdale.gov.uk%7C09df93f504a6426a76a708d9630fa49f%7Ca10953b672334b77b858e13f522d29c8%7C0%7C0%7C637649741095468122%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=UlXbbn9aeOtlLL10HTLIw9d1MeQGmK3b%2Bz9xoAp8ZUU%3D&reserved=0) has a wealth of detailed information broken down by geographical area and by theme.  The Observatory website contains useful summaries on a wide range of topics such as population, economy, health, housing, poverty and deprivation.  This information should all be relevant in devising a local risk assessment.

9.8 The local risk assessment must be kept on the individual premises and be made available for inspection

The licensing authority would recommend that the following broad principles are considered by operators when making their risk assessment:

**Matters relating to children and young persons, including:**

Institutions, places or areas where presence of children and young persons should be expected such as schools, youth clubs, parks, playgrounds, leisure/community centres and entertainment venues such as bowling allies, cinemas etc

Any premises where children congregate including bus stops, café’s, shops, and any other place where children are attracted

Recorded incidents of attempted underage gambling.

Age verification policies including ‘Think 21’ and ‘Think 25’.

Any underage testing results should be made available to licensing authorities.

**Matters relating to vulnerable adults, including:**

Information held by the licensee regarding self-exclusions and incidences of underage gambling

Arrangement for localised exchange of information regarding self-exclusions and gaming trends

Proximity of premises which may be frequented by vulnerable people such as hospitals, residential care homes, medical facilities, doctor’s surgeries, council housing offices, addiction clinics or help centres, places where alcohol or drug dependant people may congregate etc.

**Other issues that may be considered could include:**

Proximity of the gambling premises to all existing and new venues including places of worship which may attract or offer facilities for vulnerable groups or members of the community. Examples of which may include additional homeless hostels or gambling or mental health care/support facilities in the local area.

As local risk assessments must be revised when there are significant changes in local circumstances, the licensing authority would suggest these include:

Any substantial building development or conversion of existing premises in the local area which may increase the number of vulnerable persons in the area

Educational facilities increase in the local area. This may occur as a result of the construction of a new school/college or where a significant change is made to an existing establishment

9.9 Reference should be made to the broad principles in section 9 that the licensing authority would expect to be taken into consideration when local risk assessments are being compiled. The principles are not exhaustive and other factors not in this list must be taken into consideration

### 10. Local area profile

10.1 The Licensing Authority can complete their own assessment of the local environment as a means of ‘mapping out’ the key characteristics of the local area, which will be reviewed and updated to reflect changes to the local landscape. Such an assessment is known as the local area profile. There is no statutory duty on the Licensing Authority to complete an area profile, but there are significant benefits for both the Licensing Authority and Operators, in having a better awareness of the local area and risks. Importantly, risk in this context includes potential and actual risk, thereby taking into account possible future emerging risks, rather than reflecting current risks only.

10.2 To identify areas of concern the licensing authority will map areas requiring permits and licences under the Gambling Act 2005 against vulnerable premises such as community centres, educational establishments and homeless shelters. Mapping will be reviewed every 3 years in line with future reviews of the Gambling Act Statement of Policy.

10.2 Appendix INSERT NUMBERS - premises location maps by town

10.3 Appendix INSERT NUMBER - Cumberland Council location

### Part B

## Premises Licences

### 11. General Principles

### 11.1 Premises licences are subject to the requirements set out in the Act and regulations, as well as specific mandatory and default conditions which will be detailed in regulations issued by the Secretary of State. The licensing authority is able to exclude default conditions and also attach others, where it is believed to be appropriate

### 11.2 This Licensing Authority is aware that in making decisions about premises licences it should aim to permit the use of premises for gambling in so far as it thinks it:

* in accordance with any relevant code of practice issued by the Gambling Commission;
* in accordance with any relevant guidance issued by the Gambling Commission;
* reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives; and
* In accordance with the authority’s statement of licensing policy.

11.3 This licensing authority will not regard moral objections to gambling as a valid reason to reject applications for premises licences (except as regards any 'no casino resolution' - see section on Casinos below) and also acknowledges that unmet demand is not a criterion for a licensing authority to consider. Further, there is a duty not to take other irrelevant matters into consideration e.g. the likelihood of an applicant obtaining planning permission.

11.4 Paragraph 19.24 of the Gambling Commission Guidance to Licensing Authorities requires that gaming machines are only made available in combination with the named non-remote activity of the operating licence. Unless a betting premises operator offers substantive facilities for non-remote betting it should not make gaming machines available for use on the premises. To contain the unavailable risk to the licensing objectives associated with gaming machines, premises which offer machines must be appropriately supervised.

11.5**Definition of “premises”** *–* In the Act,premises is defined as including “any place”. Section 152 prevents more than one premises license applying to any place. But a single building could be subject to more than one premises licence, provided they are for different parts of the building and the different parts of the building can be reasonably regarded as being different premises. This approach has been taken to allow large, multiple unit premises such as a pleasure park, pier, track or shopping mall to obtain discrete premises licences, where appropriate safeguards are in place. However, licensing authorities should pay particular attention if there are issues about sub-divisions of a single building or plot and should ensure that mandatory conditions relating to access between premises are observed.

11.6 The Gambling Commission states in its Guidance to Licensing Authorities that: “In most cases the expectation is that a single building/plot will be the subject of an application for a licence, for example, 32 High Street. But, that does not mean that 32 High Street cannot be the subject of separate premises licences for the basement and ground floor, if they are configured acceptably. Whether different parts of a building can properly be regarded as being separate premises will depend on the circumstances. The location of the premises will clearly be an important consideration and the suitability of the division is likely to be a matter for discussion between the operator and the licensing authority. However, the Commission does not consider that areas of a building that are artificially or temporarily separated, for example by ropes or moveable partitions, can properly be regarded as different premises.”

11.7 The Act sets out that the type and number of high stake gaming machines allowable in premises is restricted according to the type of premises licence or permit granted. For example, a converted casino licence allows for 20 gaming machines in categories B, C or D. With exception of AGCs and FECs, premises are not permitted to be used exclusively for making gaming machines available, but rather to provide the gaming facilities corresponding to the premises licence type. The Licence Conditions and Codes of Practice (LCCP), sets out in full the requirements on operators.

11.8 With exception of bingo clubs, tracks on race-days, and licensed family entertainment centres, children will not be permitted to enter licensed gambling premises. Therefore businesses will need to consider carefully how they wish to configure their buildings if they are seeking to develop multi-purpose sites.

11.9 This Licensing Authority takes particular note of the Gambling Commission’s Guidance to Licensing Authorities which states that: “licensing authorities should take particular care in considering applications for multiple licences for a building and those relating to a discrete part of a building used for other (non-gambling) purposes”.

In particular they should be aware of the following:

* The third licensing objective seeks to protect children from being harmed or exploited by gambling. In practice that means not only preventing them from taking part in gambling, but also preventing them from being in close proximity to gambling. Therefore premises should be configured so that children are not invited to participate in, have accidental access to or closely observe gaming where they are prohibited from participating.
* Entrances to and exits from parts of a building covered by one or more premises licences should be separate and identifiable so the separation of different premises is not compromised and people do not ‘drift’ into a gambling area. In this context it should normally be possible to access the premises without going through another licensed premises or premises with a permit. The plan of the premises should clearly denote entrances and exits.
* Customers should be able to participate in the activities named on the premises licence.

The Guidance also gives a list of factors which the licensing authority should be aware of, which may include:

* Do the premises have a separate registration for business rates?
* Is the premises’ neighbouring premises owned by the same person or someone else?
* Can each of the premises be accessed from the street or a public passageway?
* Can the premises only be accessed from other gambling premises?

This authority will consider these and other relevant factors in making its decision, depending on all the circumstances of the case.

**11.10 The Gambling Commission’s relevant access provisions for each premises type are reproduced below:**

**Casinos**

* The principal access entrance to the premises must be from a street (as defined at 7.21 of the Guidance).
* No entrance to a casino must be from premises that are used wholly or mainly by children and/or young persons.
* No customer must be able to enter a casino directly from any other premises which hold a gambling premises licence.

**Adult Gaming Centre**

* No customer must be able to access the premises directly from any other licensed gambling premises.

**Betting Shops**

* Access must be from a “street” (as per para 7.21 Guidance to Licensing Authorities) or from another premises with a betting premises licence.
* No direct access from a betting shop to another premises used for the retail sale of merchandise or services. In effect there cannot be an entrance to a betting shop from a shop of any kind unless that shop is itself a licensed betting premises.

**Tracks**

* No customer should be able to access the premises directly from:
* a casino; or
* an adult gaming centre

**Bingo Premises**

* No customer must be able to access the premises directly from:
* a casino;
* an adult gaming centre; or
* a betting premises, other than a track

**Family Entertainment Centre**

* No customer must be able to access the premises directly from:
* a casino;
* an adult gaming centre; or
* a betting premises, other than a track

Part 7 of the Gambling Commission’s Guidance to Licensing Authorities contains further guidance on this issue, which this authority will also take into account in its decision-making.

11.11 In determining applications, the Licensing Authority has the duty to take into consideration all relevant matters and not to take into consideration any irrelevant matters, in effect those not related to gambling and licensing objectives. One example of an irrelevant matter would be the likelihood of the applicant obtaining planning permission or building regulation approval for their proposal. Bearing in mind that once a premises licence comes into effect it authorises the premises to be used for gambling, a licence can only be issued once the Licensing Authority is satisfied that the premises is ready to be used for gambling in the reasonably near future.

11.12 If the construction of a premises is not yet complete, or if they need alteration, or if the applicant does not yet have a right to occupy them, then an application for a provisional statement should be made instead. See section 19 of this policy for further guidance.

11.13 In deciding whether a premises licence can be granted where there are outstanding construction or alteration works at a premises, this authority will determine applications on their merits, applying a two stage consideration process:-

First, whether the premises ought to be permitted to be used for gambling

Second, whether appropriate conditions can be put in place to cater for the situation that the premises are not yet in the state in which they ought to be before gambling takes place.

11.14 Applicants should note that this authority is entitled to decide that it is appropriate to grant a licence subject to conditions, but it is not obliged to grant such a licence.

11.15 **Location***-* This licensing authority is aware that demand issues cannot be considered with regard to the location of premises but that considerations in terms of the licensing objectives are relevant to its decision-making. As per the Gambling Commission’s Guidance to Licensing Authorities, this authority will pay particular attention to the protection of children and vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling, as well as issues of crime and disorder. Should any specific policy be decided upon as regards areas where gambling premises should not be located, this statement will be updated. It should be noted that any such policy does not preclude any application being made and each application will be decided on its merits, with the onus upon the applicant showing how potential concerns can be overcome.

11**.**16 **Duplication with other regulatory regimes** *-* This licensing authority will seek to avoid any duplication with other statutory/regulatory systems where possible, including planning. This authority will not consider whether a licence application is likely to be awarded planning permission or building regulations approval, in its consideration of it. It will though, listen to, and consider carefully, any concerns about conditions which are not able to be met by licensees due to planning restrictions, should such a situation arise.

When dealing with a premises licence application for finished buildings, this authority will not take into account whether those buildings have to comply with the necessary planning or building consents. Fire or health and safety risks will not be taken into account, as these matters are dealt with under relevant planning control, buildings and other regulations and must not form part of the consideration for the premises licence. Equally the grant of a gambling premises licence does not prejudice or prevent any action that may be appropriate under law relating to planning or building control.

11.17 **Licensing Objectives** - Premises licences granted must be reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives. With regard to these objectives, this licensing authority has considered the Gambling Commission’s Guidance to local authorities and some comments are made below.

11.18 **Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime** - This licensing authority is aware that the Gambling Commission will be taking a leading role in preventing gambling from being a source of crime. The Gambling Commission's Guidance does however envisage that licensing authorities should pay attention to the proposed location of gambling premises in terms of this licensing objective. Thus, if an area should have known high levels of organised crime this authority will consider carefully whether gambling premises are suitable to be located there and whether conditions may be suitable such as the provision of door supervisors or CCTV. This licensing authority is aware of the distinction between disorder and nuisance and will consider factors such as whether police assistance was required and how threatening the behaviour was to those who could see it, so as to make that distinction. Issues of nuisance cannot be addressed via the Gambling Act provisions.

11.19 **Ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way** - This licensing authority has noted that the Gambling Commission states that it generally does not expect licensing authorities to become concerned with ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way as this will be addressed via operating and personal licences issued by the Gambling Commission. There is however, more of a role with regard to tracks which is explained in more detail in the 'tracks' section below at Paragraph 17.

11.20 Matters to be taken into account to ensure that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way will include:

* Whether the layout, lighting and fitting out of the premises have been designed so as to ensure gambling is conducted in a fair and open way.
* Whether sufficient management measures are proposed or are in place to ensure gambling is conducted in a fair and open way.
* Whether the management and operation of the premises is open and transparent.

11.21 **Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling** – Children are defined in the Act as under-16s and young persons as 16-17 year olds. An adult is defined as 18 or over. Children and young persons may take part in private and non-commercial betting and gaming, but the Act restricts the circumstances in which they may participate in gambling or be on premises where gambling is taking place. The objective refers to protecting children from being ‘harmed or exploited by gambling’. That means in addition to preventing them from taking part in gambling licensees should ensure their policies and procedures include mitigating the risks of advertising so that gaming products are not aimed at children or advertising in such a way that makes them particularly attractive to children. The licensing authority will therefore consider, whether specific measures are required at particular premises, with regard to this licensing objective.

Appropriate measures may include:

* supervision of entrances/machines;
* segregation of areas;
* whether the operator has a specific training programme for staff to ensure they are able to identify children and vulnerable people and take appropriate action to promote this objective to exclude them from the premises or parts of the premises;
* if the premises is an adult only environment whether the operator has taken effective measures to implement a proof of age scheme to ensure no one under the age of 18 is admitted to the premises or restricted areas;
* whether the layout, lighting and fitting out of the premises have been designed so as not to attract children and other vulnerable persons who might be harmed or exploited by gambling;
* whether sufficient management measures are proposed or in place to protect children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling;
* whether any promotional material associated with the premises could encourage the use of the premises by children or young people; and
* whether the premises are located near to facilities that may encourage their use by vulnerable people such as hostels for those with mental illnesses and/or addiction problems.

This licensing authority is also aware of the Gambling Commission Codes of Practice as regards this licensing objective, in relation to specific premises.

The Act does not seek to prohibit particular groups of adults from gambling in the same way that it prohibits children. The Commission does not seek to define ‘vulnerable persons’, but it does for regulatory purposes assume that this group includes people who gamble more than they want to; people who gamble beyond their means; and people who may not be able to make informed or balanced decisions about gambling due to mental health needs, learning disability or substance misuse relating to alcohol or drugs. This licensing authority will consider, in relation to a particular premises, whether any special considerations apply in relation to the protection of vulnerable persons, on a case by case basis.

#### 11.22 Conditions

All Gambling Act 2005 premises licences are subject to mandatory and default conditions that are usually sufficient to ensure operation is reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives. Default conditions attach to the premises licence unless the licensing authority decides to exclude them (S169 of the Act). A default condition may be excluded and substituted with one that is either more or less restrictive. Additional conditions will only be considered where there is clear evidence of a risk to the licensing objective in the circumstances of a particular case.

Any conditions attached to licences will be proportionate and will be:

* relevant to the need to make the proposed building suitable as a gambling facility;
* directly related to the premises (including the locality and any identified local risks) and the type of licence applied for;
* fairly and reasonably related to the scale and type of premises; and
* reasonable in all other respects.

11.23 Decisions upon individual conditions will be made on a case by case basis, although there will be a number of measures this licensing authority will consider utilising should there be a perceived need, such as the use of door supervisors, appropriate signage for adult only areas etc. There are specific comments made in this regard under some of the licence types below. This licensing authority will also expect the licence applicant to offer his/her own suggestions as to the way in which the licensing objectives can be met effectively.

11.24 This licensing authority will also consider specific measures which may be required for buildings which are subject to multiple premises licences. Such measures may include the supervision of entrances; segregation of gambling from non-gambling areas frequented by children; and the supervision of gaming machines in non-adult gambling specific premises in order to pursue the licensing objectives. These matters are in accordance with the Gambling Commission's Guidance.

11.25 This authority will also ensure that where category C (for information about the different categories of machine, please see appendix 3) or above machines are on offer in premises to which children are admitted:

* all such machines are located in an area of the premises which is separated from the remainder of the premises by a physical barrier which is effective to prevent access other than through a designated entrance;
* only adults are admitted to the area where these machines are located;
* access to the area where the machines are located is supervised;
* the area where these machines are located is arranged so that it can be observed by the staff or the licence holder; and
* At the entrance to and inside any areas where there are Category A, B or C machines, in such areas there must be prominently displayed notices indicating that access to the area is prohibited to persons under 18.

These considerations will apply to premises including buildings where multiple premises licences are applicable

11.26 This Licensing Authority is aware that tracks may be subject to one or more than one premises licence, provided each licence relates to a specified area of the track. As per the Gambling Commission’s Guidance this licensing authority will consider the impact upon the objective to protect children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling and the need to ensure that entrances to each type of premises are distinct and that children are excluded from gambling areas where they are not permitted to enter.

11.27 It is noted that there are conditions which the licensing authority cannot attach to premises licences which are:

* any condition on the premises licence which makes it impossible to comply with an operating licence condition;
* conditions relating to gaming machine categories, numbers, or method of operation;
* conditions which provide that membership of a club or body be required (the Gambling Act 2005 specifically removed the membership requirement for casino and bingo clubs and this provision prevents it being reinstated); and
* Conditions in relation to stakes, fees, winning or prizes.

11.28 **Door Supervisors** *–* The Gambling Commission advises in its Guidance to Licensing Authorities that if a licensing authority is concerned that a premises may attract disorder or be subject to attempts at unauthorised access (for example by children and young persons) then it may require that the entrances to the premises are controlled by a door supervisor, and is entitled to impose a premises licence condition to this effect.

11.29 Section 178 of the Gambling Act 2005 sets out a definition of ‘door supervisor’, and provides that where a person employed in such a role is required to hold a licence issued by the Security Industry Authority (SIA), that requirement will have force as though it were a condition on the premises licence.

11.30 It should be noted that the above paragraphs relate to door supervisors only in relation to premises licences granted under the Gambling Act 2005. Where a premises licence has also been granted under the Licensing Act 2003 in relation to the same premises, there may also be conditions on that licence which relate to door supervisors. The premises licence holder should ensure compliance with those conditions.

11.31 The requirement for SIA licence door supervisors is relaxed when applied to door supervisors at casino or bingo premises. Where ‘contract’ staff are employed as door supervisors at casino or bingo premises, such staff will need to be licensed by SIA. However ‘in- house’ employees working as door supervisors at casino and bingo premises are exempt from these requirements.

### 12. Adult Gaming Centres (AGC)

12.1 Persons operating an Adult Gaming Centre (AGC) must hold a gaming machines general operating licence (Adult Gaming Centre) from the Commission and must seek a premises licence from the licensing authority. They will be able to make category B, C and D gaming machines available to their customers.

12.2 No one under the age of 18 is permitted to enter an AGC. This licensing authority will specifically have regard to the need to protect children and vulnerable persons from harm or being exploited by gambling and will expect the applicant to satisfy the authority that there will be sufficient measures to, for example, ensure that under 18 year olds do not have access to the premises.

12.3 Self Exclusion - The Commission’s SR code requires holders of gaming machine general operating licences for adult gaming centres to offer a self-exclusion scheme to customers requesting such a facility. These are schemes whereby individuals who acknowledge they have a gambling problem ask to be barred from certain premises. It also applies to all non-remote casino, bingo and betting licences (except those at a track). Full details can be found in the Commission’s LCCP.

12.4 This licensing authority will expect applicants to offer their own measures to meet the licensing objectives however appropriate measures/licence conditions may cover issues such as:

* Proof of age schemes
* CCTV – this should be of sufficient quality that it will be of use in evidence
* Supervision of entrances/machine areas
* Physical separation of areas
* Location of entry
* Notices/signage
* Specific opening hours
* Self-exclusion schemes
* Provision of information leaflets/helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare.

12.5 This list is not mandatory, nor exhaustive, and is merely indicative of example measures which applicants can consider implementing.

* + 1. The following mandatory conditions will be attached to adult gaming centre premises licences:
* A notice must be displayed at all entrances to AGCs stating that no person under the age of 18 years will be admitted to the premises.
* There can be no direct access between an AGC and any other premises licensed under the Act or premises with a Family Entertainment Centre, club gaming, club machine or alcohol licensed premises gaming machine permit. There is no definition of ‘direct Access’ in the Act or regulations. However, it could be said that there should be an area separating the premises concerned (for example, a street or café), which the public go to for purposes other than gambling, for there to be no direct access.
* Any ATM made available for use on the premise shall be located in a place that requires any customer who wishes to use it to cease gambling at any gaming machine in order to do so.
* The consumption of alcohol in AGCs is prohibited at any time during which facilities for gambling are being provided on the premises. A notice stating this should be displayed in a prominent place at every entrance to the premises.

### 13. (Licensed) Family Entertainment Centres (FEC)

### 13.1 The Act creates two classes of Family Entertainment Centres (FEC). This section of the policy concerns licensed FECs. Persons operating a licensed FEC must hold a gaming machine general operating licence (Family Entertainment Centre) from the Commission and must seek a premises licence from the Licensing Authority. They will be able to make category C and D gaming machines available to their customers. Unlicensed FECs provide category D machines only and are regulated through FEC gaming machine permits (see Section B of this policy).

### 13.2 This Licensing Authority will specifically have regard to the need to protect children and young persons. Children and young persons will be permitted to enter an FEC and may play on the category D machines. They are not permitted to play on a category C machines, and it is a requirement that there must be clear segregation between the two types of machines, so that children do not have access to category C machines.

### 13.3 This licensing authority will refer to the Gambling Commission’s website to see any conditions that apply to operating licences covering the way in which the area containing the category C machines should be delineated. It will normally impose conditions on granting licences which accord with the above. This licensing authority will also make itself aware of and impose any mandatory or default conditions on these premises licences.

13.4 This Licensing Authority will expect applicants to offer their own measures to meet the licensing objectives however appropriate measures/licence conditions may cover issues such as:

* Proof of age schemes
* CCTV – this should be of sufficient quality that it will be of use in evidence
* Supervision of entrances/machine areas
* Physical separation of areas
* Location of entry
* Notices/signage
* Specific opening hours
* Self-exclusion schemes– these are schemes whereby individuals who acknowledge they have a gambling problem ask to be barred from certain premises
* Provision of information leaflets/helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare.
* Measures/training for staff on how to deal with suspected truant school children on the premises

13.5 This list is not mandatory, nor exhaustive, and is merely indicative of example measures which applicants can consider implementing.

13.6 Mandatory conditions attached to FEC premises licences:

* The summary of the terms and conditions of the premises licence issued by the Licensing Authority under section 164(1) (c) of the Act must be displayed in a prominent place within the premises.
* The layout of the premises must be maintained in accordance with the plan.
* The premises must not be used for sale of tickets in a private lottery or customer lottery, or the National Lottery.
* No customer shall enter the premises directly from a casino, an adult gaming centre or betting premises (other than a track). There is no definition of ‘direct access’ in the Act or regulations. However, it could be said that there should be an area separating the premises concerned (for example, a street or café), which the public go to for purposes other than gambling, for there to be no direct access.
* Any ATM made available for use on the premises must be located in a place that requires any customer who wishes to use it to cease gambling at any gaming machine in order to do so.
* Over-18 areas within FECs that admit under-18s must be separated by a barrier with prominently displayed notices at the entrance stating that under-18s are not allowed in that area and with adequate supervision in place to ensure that children and young persons are not able to access these areas or the category C machines. Supervision may be done either by placing the terminals within the line of sight of an official of the operator or via monitored CCTV.
* The consumption of alcohol in licensed FECs is prohibited at any time during which facilities for gambling are being provided. A notice stating this should be displayed in a prominent position on the premises.

### 14. Casinos

14.1 Section 7(1) of the Act states that ‘a casino is an arrangement whereby people are given an opportunity to participate in one or more casino games’. Casinos games are defined by the Act to mean a game of chance which is not equal chance gaming. Equal chance gaming is gaming which does not involve playing or staking against a bank, and where the chances are equally favourable to all participants.

14.2 Protection of children and young persons – No-one under the age of 18 is permitted to enter a casino and operators are required to display notices to this effect at all entrances to a casino. Children and young persons are not allowed to be employed at premises with a casino premises licence.

14.3 No Casinos resolution *-* This licensing authority has not passed a ‘no casino’ resolution under Section 166 of the Gambling Act 2005, but is aware that it has the power to do so. Should this licensing authority decide in the future to pass such a resolution, it will update this policy statement with details of that resolution. Any such decision will be made by the Full Council.

14.4 Casinos and competitive bidding *-* This licensing authority is aware that where a licensing authority area is enabled to grant a premises licence for a new style casino (i.e. the Secretary of State has made such regulations under Section 175 of the Gambling Act 2005) there are likely to be a number of operators who will want to run the casino. In such situations the local authority will run a ‘competition’ under Schedule 9 of the Gambling Act 2005. This licensing authority will run such a competition in line with the Gambling (Inviting Competing Applications for Large and Small Casino Premises Licences) Regulations 2008, as well as following the procedure set out in Part 17 of the Guidance.

14.5 Licence considerations/conditions – This licensing authority will attach conditions to casino premises licences according to the principles set out in the Gambling Commission’s Guidance at paragraph 9, bearing in mind the mandatory conditions listed in paragraph 17 of the Guidance, and the Licence Conditions and Codes of Practice published by the Gambling Commission. The mandatory conditions attached to all casino premises are as follows:

* Access to premises is regulated to add additional safeguards for both the public and industry. The principle entrance to the casino should be from a street. A street is defined as including any bridge, road, lane, footway, subway, square, court, alley or passage (including passages through enclosed premises such as shopping centres), whether it is a thoroughfare or not.
* No customer must be able to enter the casino from any other premise holding a casino, bingo, AGC, FEC or betting premises licence, or from premises where a FEC, club gaming and club machine, or licensed premises gaming machine permit, has effect.
* There should be no access to a casino from premises wholly or mainly used by children and young persons.
* No other gambling equipment may be situated within two metres of any ordinary gaming table. For the purposes of these conditions an ordinary gaming table means one which is not wholly or partially automated.
* A maximum of 40 separate player positions may be made available for use in relation to wholly automated gaming tables at any time.
* All casinos must display the rules of each type of casino game that can be played on the premises in a prominent place within both the table gaming area and other gambling areas to which customers have unrestricted access. Licensees may do this either by displaying clear and legible signs or by making available to customers leaflets or other written material setting out the rules.
* ATMs must be positioned so that customers must cease to gamble at tables or gaming machines in order to use them.
* The default opening hours of all casinos are noon to 6am.

There are mandatory conditions relating to small casinos, large casinos, and converted casinos premises licence which are detailed in part 17 of the guidance.

14.6 Betting machines *-* This licensing authority will, as per the Gambling Commission’s Guidance, take into account the size of the premises, the number of counter positions available for person-to-person transactions, and the ability of staff to monitor the use of the machines by children and young persons (it is an offence for those under 18 to bet) or by vulnerable people, when considering the number/nature/circumstances of betting machines an operator wants to offer.

### 15. Bingo Premises

15.1 This licensing authority notes that the Gambling Commission’s Guidance states: 18.5 Licensing Authorities will need to satisfy themselves that bingo can be played in any bingo premises for which they issue a premises licence. This will be a relevant consideration where the operator of an existing bingo premises applies to vary their licence to exclude an area of the existing premises from its ambit and then applies for a new premises licence, or multiple new premises licences, with the aim of creating separate premises in that area. Essentially providing multiple licensed premises within a single building or site. Before issuing bingo licences, licensing authorities need to consider whether bingo can be played at each of those new premises.

15.2 Under the Act, children and young persons (anyone up to the age of 18) cannot be employed in providing any facilities for gambling on bingo premises, and children (under 16) cannot be employed, in any capacity at a time when facilities for playing bingo are being offered. However, young persons, aged 16 and 17, may be employed in bingo premises (while bingo is being played), provided the activities on which they are employed are not connected with the gaming or gaming machines.

15.3 Children and young people are allowed into bingo premises; however they are not permitted to participate in the bingo and if category B or C machines are made available for use these must be separated from areas where children and young people are allowed.

15.4 Section 172(7) provides that the holder of a bingo premises licence may make available for use a number of category B gaming machines not exceeding 20% of the total number of gaming machines on the premises. For example, a premises with a total of 25 gaming machines available for use can make five or fewer category B3 gaming machines on that premises. Premises that were licensed before 13th July 2011 are entitled to make available eight category B gaming machines or 20% of the total number of gaming machines, whichever is the greater. Regulations state that category B machines at bingo premises should be restricted to sub-category B3 and B4 machines, but not B3A.

15.5 The gaming machines must remain within the licensed area covered by the premises licence. In the unusual circumstances that an existing bingo premises covered by one premises licence applies to vary the licence and acquire additional bingo premises licences (so that the area that was the subject of a single licence will become divided between a number of separate licenced premises) it is not permissible for all the gaming machines to which each of the licence brings an entitlement to be grouped together within one of the licensed premises.

Bingo in clubs and alcohol-licensed premises

15.6 Bingo is a class of equal chance gaming permitted on alcohol-licensed premises, and in clubs and miners’ welfare institutes, under the allowances for exempt gaming in Part 12 of the Act. There are regulations setting controls on this form of gaming, to ensure that it remains a low stakes and prizes activity.

15.7 Where the level of bingo played in these premises reaches a certain threshold (i.e. bingo played during any seven day period exceeds £2,000 either in money in taken or prizes awarded once in a year), there is a legal duty on the Licensee or club to inform the Commission as soon as is reasonably practicable. Stakes or prizes above that limit will require bingo operators’ licence and corresponding personal and premises licence.

15.8 The following mandatory conditions must be attached to a bingo premises licence:

* A notice stating that no person under the age of 18 years is permitted to play bingo on the premises shall be displayed in a prominent place at every entrance to the premises.
* No customer shall be able to enter bingo premises directly from casino, an adult gaming centre or betting premises (other than a track).
* Over 18 areas within bingo halls that admit under-18s must be separated by a barrier with prominently displayed notices stating that under-18s are not allowed in that area and with adequate supervision in place to ensure that children and young people are not able to access these areas or the category B or C machines. Supervision may be done either by placing the terminals within the line of sight of an official of the operator or via monitored CCTV.
* Any admission charges, the charges for playing bingo games and the rules of bingo must be displayed in a prominent position on the premises. Rules can be displayed on a sign, by making available leaflets or other written material containing the rules, or running an audio-visual guide to the rules prior to any bingo game being commenced.
* Any ATM made available for use on the premises shall be located in a place that requires any customer who wishes to use it to cease gambling in order to do so.

Default conditions to attach to bingo premises licence:

* Bingo facilities in bingo premises may not be offered between the hours of midnight and 09:00hours. However, there are no restrictions on access to gaming machines in bingo premises.

### 16. Betting Premises

16.1 The Act provides for a single class of licence for betting premises although within this there are different types of premises which require licensed. This section contains guidance for off-course betting which is betting that takes place other than at a track (previously known as a licensed betting office). Guidance on tracks is in part 17.

16.2 The Act also permits betting intermediaries to operate from premises. The Act defines this as a person who provides a service designed to facilitate the making or acceptance of bets between others. This can be by remote means such as the internet but can also apply for a betting premises licence to offer these services upon the premises.

16.3 Licensing Authorities are responsible for issuing and monitoring premises licences for all betting premises. Children and young persons will not be able to enter premises with a betting premises licence, although exemptions apply to tracks. Children and young persons are not allowed to be employed at premises with a betting premises licence.

16.4 Betting premises will be able to provide up to four gaming machines of category B, C or D. Regulations state that category B machines at betting premises are restricted to sub-category B2, B3 and B4 machines.

16.5 **Self-service betting terminals (SSBTs)**

16.6 The Act provides that a machine is not a gaming machine if it is designed or adapted for use to bet on future real events for example a horserace. It is a substitute for placing a bet over a counter. They automate the process that can be conducted in person and the Act exempts them from regulation as a gaming machine. Therefore they neither count towards the maximum permitted number of gaming machines, nor have to comply with any stake or prize limits.

16.7 Where a machine is made available to take bets on virtual races (ie results and/or images generated by a computer to resemble races or other events) that machine is a gaming machine and counts towards the maximum permitted number of gaming machines, and must meet the relevant category limitations for the premises.

16.8 The Licensing Authority can restrict the number of SSBTs and will take into account the Commission’s guidance particularly the ability of employees to monitor the use of the machines by children and young persons or by vulnerable people.

16.9 The following mandatory conditions will be attached to a betting premises licence:

* A notice shall be displayed at all entrances to the betting premises stating that no person under the age of 18 will be admitted. The notice should be clearly visible to people entering the premises.
* There must be no access to betting premises from other premises that undertake a commercial activity (except from other premises with a betting premises licence including tracks). Except where it is from other licensed betting premises, the entrance to a betting shop should be from a street (defined as including any bridge, road, lane, footway, subway, square, court, alley or passage – including passages through enclosed premises such as shopping centres – whether a thoroughfare or not).
* Any ATM machine made available for use on the premises shall be located in a place that requires any customer who wishes to use it to leave any gaming machine or self-service betting terminal (SSBT) in order to do so.
* No apparatus for making information or any other material available in the form of sounds or visual images may be used on the licensed premises, except where used to communicate:
* Information about or coverage of sporting events, including information relating to betting on such events (and incidental information including advertisements); or
* Information relating to betting (including results) on any event in connection with which bets may have been affected on the premises.

Betting operator-owned TV channels are permitted.

* No music, dancing or other entertainment is permitted on betting premises. This includes any form of entertainment such as apparatus producing sound or visual images which do not fall within the above condition or machines which do not come within categories of machine explicitly allowed in betting premises under section 172(8) of the Act.
* The consumption of alcohol on the premises is prohibited during any time which facilities for gambling are being provided.
* The only publications that may be sold or made available on the premises are racing periodicals or specialist betting publications.
* A notice setting out the terms on which a bet may be placed must be displayed in a prominent position on the premises.

Default conditions attached to betting premises licence:

* Gambling facilities may not be offered in betting premises between the hours of 22:00 hours on one day and 07:00 hours on the next day, on any day.

### 17. Tracks

17.1 Only one premises licence can be issued for any particular premises at any time unless the premises are a ‘track’. A track is a site or venues where sporting events do or could take place, and accordingly could accommodate the provision of betting facilities. The Act does not provide a list with officially recognised “tracks” but examples could include:

* A horse racecourse (racecourses)
* A greyhound track
* A point-to-point horserace meeting
* Football, cricket and rugby grounds
* An athletics stadium
* A golf course
* Venues hosting darts, bowls, or snooker tournaments
* A premises staging boxing matches
* A section of river hosting a fishing competition
* A motor racing event

17.2 Track operators are not required to hold an ‘operator’s licence’ granted by the Gambling Commission. Therefore, premises licences for tracks, issued by the Licensing Authority are likely to contain requirements for premises licence holders about their responsibilities in relation to the proper conduct of betting. Indeed, track operators will have an important role to play, for example in ensuring that betting areas are properly administered and supervised.

17.3 Although there will, primarily be a betting premises licence for the track there may be a number of subsidiary licences authorising other gambling activities to take place. Unlike betting offices, a betting premises licence in respect of a track does not give an automatic entitlement to use gaming machines.

17.4 This licensing authority is aware that tracks may be subject to one or more than one premises licence, provided each licence relates to a specified area of the track. As per the Gambling Commission’s Guidance, this licensing authority will especially consider the impact upon the third licensing objective (i.e. the protection of children and vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling) and the need to ensure that entrances to each type of premises are distinct and that children are excluded from gambling areas where they are not permitted to enter.

17.5 This authority will therefore expect the premises licence applicant to demonstrate suitable measures to ensure that children do not have access to adult only gaming facilities. It is noted that children and young persons will be permitted to enter track areas where facilities for betting are provided on days when dog-racing and/or horse racing takes place, but that they are still prevented from entering areas where gaming machines (other than category D machines) are provided.

17.6 This licensing authority will expect applicants to offer their own measures to meet the licensing objectives; however appropriate measures/licence conditions may cover issues such as:

* Proof of age schemes
* CCTV– this should be of sufficient quality that it will be of use in evidence
* Supervision of entrances/machine areas
* Physical separation of areas
* Location of entry
* Notices/signage
* Specific opening hours
* Self-exclusion schemes– these are schemes whereby individuals who acknowledge they have a gambling problem ask to be barred from certain premises.
* Provision of information leaflets/helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare

17.7 This list is not mandatory, nor exhaustive, and is merely indicative of example measures which applicants can consider implementing.

17.8 Gaming machines – As an operator licence from the Commission is not required for the holder of this type of premises licence, a track betting licence does not of itself entitle the holder to provide gaming machines. However, track owners holding both a track premises licence and a pool betting operating licence issued by the Commission, may site up to four gaming machines within categories B2 to D on the track. Tracks which hold an alcohol licence are automatically entitled to two gaming machines of category C or D. Therefore entitled to six gaming machines in total. Where the applicant holds a pool betting operating licence and is going to use the entitlement to four gaming machines, machines (other than category D machines) should be located in areas from which children are excluded.

17.9 Self-service betting terminals (SSBTs) *-* Licensing authorities have a power under the Gambling Act 2005 to restrict the number of betting machines, their nature and the circumstances in which they are made available, by attaching a licence condition to a betting premises licence.  
  
Similar considerations apply in relation to tracks, where the potential space for such machines may be considerable, bringing with it significant problems in relation to the proliferation of such machines, the ability of track staff to supervise them if they are scattered around the track and the ability of the track operator to comply with the law and prevent children betting on the machines.  
  
This licensing authority will, as per Part 6 of the Gambling Commission’s Guidance, take into account the size of the premises and the ability of staff to monitor the use of the machines by children and young persons (it is an offence for those under 18 to bet) or by vulnerable people, when considering the number/nature/circumstances of betting machines an operator proposes to offer.

17.10 Condition on rules being displayed *-* A condition will normally be attached to track premises licences requiring the track operator to ensure that the rules relating to tracks which are contained in the Act are prominently displayed in or near the betting areas, or that other measures are taken to ensure that they are made available to the public. For example, the rules could be printed in the race-card or made available in leaflet form from the track office.

17.11 Applications and plans – The Act (S151) requires applicants to submit plans of the premises with their application, in order to ensure that the licensing authority has the necessary information to make an informed judgement about whether the premises are fit for gambling. The plan will also be used for the licensing authority to plan future premises inspection activity (See Guidance, part 20).

17.12 Plans for tracks do not need to be in a particular scale, but should be drawn to scale and should be sufficiently detailed to include the information required by regulations (see Guidance, part 20).

17.13 Some tracks may be situated on agricultural land where the perimeter is not defined by virtue of an outer wall or fence, such as point-to-point racetracks. In such circumstances, where an entry fee is levied, track premises licence holders may erect temporary structures to restrict access to premises (See Guidance, part 20)

17.14 In the rare cases where the outer perimeter cannot be defined, it is likely that the track in question will not be specifically designed for the frequent holding of sporting events or races. In such cases betting facilities may be better provided through occasional use notices where the boundary premises do not need to be defined (See Guidance, part 20).

17.15 This authority appreciates it is sometimes difficult to define the precise location of betting areas on tracks. The precise location of where betting facilities are provided is not required to be shown on the track plans, both by virtue of the fact that betting is permitted anywhere on the premises and because of the difficulties associated with pinpointing exact locations for some types of track. Applicants should provide sufficient information that this authority can satisfy itself that the plan indicates the main areas where betting might take place. For racecourses in particular, any betting areas subject to the “five times rule” (commonly known as betting rings) must be indicated on the plan (See Guidance, part 20).

Default conditions attached to track premises licence:

* Gambling facilities can only be provided at the track between the hours of 07:00 hours and 22:00 hours. Gambling facilities can be provided during this time, regardless of whether or not a sporting event is taking place. The default condition does not apply on days when a sporting event is taking place on the premises.

### 18. Travelling Fairs

18.1 This licensing authority is responsible for deciding whether, where category D machines and/or equal chance prize gaming without a permit is to be made available for use at travelling fairs, the statutory requirement that the facilities for gambling amount to no more than an ancillary amusement at the fair is met. If the statutory requirement is met then an unlimited amount of Category D machines may be provided without a permit but there must be compliance with legal requirements about how the machine operates.

18.2 Higher stake category B and C fruit machines are not permitted. Fairground operators must source their machines from a Commission licensed supplier and employees working with gaming machines must be at least 18 years old.

18.3 The licensing authority will also consider whether the applicant falls within the statutory definition of a travelling fair:

For the purposes of this Act –

1. “fair” means a fair consisting wholly or principally of the provision of amusements, and
2. a fair held on a day in a calendar year is a “travelling fair” if provided-
3. wholly or principally by persons who travel from place to place for the purpose of providing fairs, and
4. At a place no part of which has been used for the provision of a fair on more than 27 days in that calendar year.

18.4 It is noted that the 27-day statutory maximum for the land being used as a fair, applies on a calendar year basis, and that it applies to the piece of land on which the fairs are held, regardless of whether it is the same or different travelling fairs occupying the land. This licensing authority will work with its neighbouring authorities to ensure that land which crosses our boundaries is monitored so that the statutory limits are not exceeded.

### 19. Provisional Statements

19.1 Developers may wish to apply to this authority for provisional statement before entering into a contract to buy or lease property or land to judge whether a development is worth taking forward in light of the need to obtain a premises licence. There is no need for the applicant to hold an operating licence in order to apply for a provisional statement.

19.2 S204 of the Act provides for a person to make application to the licensing authority for a provisional statement in respect of premises that he or she:

* Expects to be constructed;
* Expects to be altered; or
* Expects to acquire a right to occupy.

19.3 The process for considering an application for a provisional statement is the same as that for a premises licence application. The applicant is obliged to give notice of the application in the same way as applying for a premises licence. Responsible authorities and interested parties may make representations and there are rights of appeal.

19.4 In contrast to the premises licence application where the applicant has to hold or have applied for an operating licence from the Gambling Commission (except in the case of a track) and have a right to occupy the premises, these restrictions do not apply in respect of which their provisional application is made.

19.5 The holder of a provisional statement may then apply for a premises licence once the premises are constructed, altered or acquired. The licensing authority will be constrained in the matters it can consider when determining the premises licence application, and in terms of representations about premises licence applications that follow the grant of a provisional statement, no further representations from responsible authorities or interested parties can be taken into account unless they:

* concern matters which could not have been raised by objectors at the provisional licence stage; or
* Reflect a change in the operator’s circumstances.

19.6 In addition the licensing authority may refuse the premises licence (or grant it on terms different to those attached to the provisional statement) only by reference to matters:

* Which could not have been raised by way of representations at the provisional statement stage;
* Which, in the authority’s opinion reflect a change in the operator’s circumstances; or
* Where the premises has not been constructed in accordance with the plan and information submitted with the application. This must be a substantial change to the plan and this licensing authority notes that it can discuss any concerns it has with the applicant before making a decision.

### 20. Reviews

20.1 Requests for a review of a premises licence can be made by interested parties or responsible authorities; however, it is for the Licensing Authority to decide whether the review is to be carried out. This will be on the basis of whether the request for the review is relevant to the matters listed below:

* in accordance with any relevant code of practice issued by the Gambling Commission;
* in accordance with any relevant guidance issued by the Gambling Commission;
* reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives; and
* In accordance with this authority’s statement of licensing policy.

20.2 The request for a review will also be subject to the consideration by the licensing authority as to whether the request is frivolous, vexatious, or whether it will certainly not cause this authority to wish to alter/revoke/suspend the licence, or whether it is substantially the same as previous representations or requests for review.

The licensing authority can also initiate a review of a particular premises licence, or a particular class of premises licence on the basis of any reason which it thinks is appropriate.

20.3 Once a valid application for a review has been received by the licensing authority, representations can be made by responsible authorities and interested parties during a 28 day period. This period begins 7 days after the application was received by the licensing authority, who will publish notice of the application within 7 days of receipt.

20.4 The licensing authority must carry out the review as soon as possible after the 28 day period for making representations has passed.

20.5 The purpose of the review will be to determine whether the licensing authority should take any action in relation to the licence. If action is justified, the options open to the licensing authority are:

* Add, remove or amend a licence condition imposed by the licensing authority;
* Exclude a default condition imposed by the Secretary of State (e.g. opening hours) or remove or amend such an exclusion;
* Suspend the premises licence for a period not exceeding three months; and
* Revoke the premises licence.

20.6 In determining what action, if any, should be taken following a review, the licensing authority must have regard to the principles set out in s153 of the Act, as well as any relevant representations.

20.7 In particular, the licensing authority may also initiate a review of the premises licence on the grounds that a premises licence holder has not provided facilities for gambling at the premises. This is to prevent people from applying for licences in a speculative manner without intending to use them.

20.8 Once the review has been completed, the licensing authority must, as soon as possible, notify its decision to:

* The licence holder;
* The applicant for review (if any);
* The Gambling Commission;
* Any person who made representations;
* The Chief Officer of Police or Chief Constable;
* HM Revenue and Customs.

### 21 Rights of appeal and judicial review – Premises Licences

### 21.1 This section deals only with appeals relating to premises licensing and other decisions by the Licensing Authority. The avenues of appeal against decisions the Licensing Authority are set out in sections 206 and 209 of the Act.

### 21.2 If an application under Part 8 of the Act is rejected, only the applicant may appeal. If an application under Part 8 of the Act is granted, the applicant and a person who made representations may appeal. It does not automatically follow that the person who made the representations will be appellant. It could be the licensee who is appealing, because he or she considers conditions attached to the licence too onerous. Similar arrangements will apply in appeals against a decision not to take action following a review, and in relation to the grant of temporary use notices. The Licensing Authority will choose who it has as its witness.

21.3 If the Licensing Authority takes action or determines to take no action (which may include revocation or suspension of the licence, or the removal or addition of licence conditions) after the review of a licence, any of the following may appeal:

* The licence holder
* A person who made representations in relation to the review
* Where relevant, the person who applied for the review
* The Commission.

21.4 Where the Licensing Authority makes a decision in relation to the transfer of a premises licence, which may involve amending licence conditions, the licence holder and the applicant for transfer have a right of appeal.

21.5 Notice of an appeal must be given within 21 days of notice of the decision being received by the appellant. During that period, and until any appeal that has been brought has been finally determined, a determination or the other action by the Licensing Authority under Part 8 of the Action will not have effect unless the authority so directs (see section 208 of the Act).

21.6 In many cases, it is a requirement of the Act that Licensing Authority gives clear and comprehensive reasons for rejection of an application. To be clear and transparent the Licensing Authority will give reasons for all its decisions (see section 165 of the act, which is also applied in relation to other applications under Part 8 of the Act). A failure to give reasons may compel a person to appeal, and may suggest that the Licensing Authority did not make its decision with regard to all the information that it should have regard to, and in line with its obligation under section 153 (regardless of the decision that was reached).

21.7 Any appeal against the Licensing Authority is made to the Magistrates court.

### 21.8 An appeal has to be commenced by giving of a notice of appeal by the appellant to the local magistrate’s court within a period of 21 days, beginning with the day on which the appellant was notified by the Licensing Authority of the decision being appealed.

### 

### 21.9 If the licence holder or the person who made the application appeals, the licensing authority will be the respondent. If the appeal is made by someone else, then the licence holder or applicant will be a respondent to the appeal as well as the licensing authority.

### 21.10 On determining an appeal, the court may:

### Dismiss the appeal

### Substitute the decision appealed against with any other decision that could have been made by the Licensing Authority

### Remit the case to the Licensing Authority to dispose of the appeal in accordance with the direction of the court.

### Provisional statements

### 21.11 A provisional statement can be refused on exactly the same grounds as a premises licence. The applicant may appeal against the rejection of an application of a provisional statement under section 206(1); and a person who made representations or the applicant may appeal against the grant of an application.

### Permits

### 21.12 The process of appeals in respect of permits is different to that for premises licences and is set out in the following Schedules of the Act:

### Schedule 10 – Family entertainment centre gaming machine permits.

* Schedule 11 (Parts 4 and 5) – Small society lotteries.
* Schedule 12 – Club gaming permits and club machine permits.
* Schedule 13 – Licensed premises gaming machine permits.
* Schedule 14 – Prize gaming permits.

**Temporary use notices**

21.13 Appeals in relation to temporary use notices are detailed with in section 226 of the Act. This section grants the right to appeal to the magistrates’ court to both the applicant and any person entitled to receive a copy of the notice (that is the Commission, local chief of police and HM Revenue and Customs). Appeals must be made within 21 days of receiving the notice of the Licensing Authority’s decision. If the appeal is against the decision of the authority not to issue a counter-notice, then the person giving notice must be joined with the Licensing Authority as a respondent in the case.

21.14 The magistrates’ court may take the following action: dismiss the appeal, direct the authority to take specified action, remit it back to the authority to decide in accordance with a decision of the court, and make an order for costs. It should be noted that if the decision is remitted to the authority, the same rights of appeal will apply as for the original decision.

21.15 There is no stay of proceedings in relation to temporary use notices (as there are in relation to applications under Part 8 of the Act). However, the time limits are such that the Commission would expect proceedings on appeal to be heard before the temporary use notice would otherwise take effect.

**Judicial review**

21.16 Any party to a decision may apply for judicial review if they believe that the decision taken by the Licensing Authority is:

* Illegal – that is beyond the powers available to the Licensing Authority
* Subject to procedural impropriety or unfairness – which is a failure in the process of reaching the decision, such as not observing the rules of natural justice
* Irrational – where a decision is so unreasonable that no sensible person could have reached it (in effect ‘perverse’ or ‘Wednesbury’ unreasonable).

21.17 For an application to succeed, the application must show that:

* The applicant has sufficient standing to make that claim
* The actions of the reviewed Licensing Authority give grounds for review

But the remedy is a discretionary one and the Court may decline judicial review if, for example, it considers that the applicant has an alternative remedy which is more appropriate to pursue, such as right of appeal, or has a private law claim against the defendant.

21.18 The applicant can ask the Court to grant a number of orders. A mandatory order compels the reviewed body to do something; a prohibitory order compels it to refrain from doing something; a ‘declaration’ sets out the court’s view on the legality of particular course of action; and a quashing order nullifies a decision and remits it for reconsideration. The applicant can seek an injunction which is, in practice, similar to a mandatory or prohibitory order.

### Part C

## Gaming Machines/Permits/Temporary & Occasional Use Notice

**22.** **Gaming Machines**

22.1 The Act provides the categories of gaming machine and the number of such machines that may be permitted in each type of gambling premises as set out in the Act.

22.2 S.235(1) of the Act sets out the definition of a gaming machine. It covers all types of gambling activity that can take place on a machine, including betting on virtual events. However, the following should be noted:

* There is a distinction between skill machines and gaming machines, in that skill machines are unregulated
* S.235(2) contains exemptions for equipment that is not to be considered as a gaming machine, even when gambling can be performed on it. For example a home PC.

22.3 The Commission is responsible for licensing manufacturers and suppliers of gaming machines and advises operators to obtain machines from Commission licensed suppliers. The same advice applies for those apply for permits for clubs, alcohol licensed premises or family entertainment centres.

22.4 In order to site gaming machines a premises would usually need authorisation in the form of:

* An operating licence from the Commission and a gambling premises licence from the licensing authority
* An alcohol premises licence from the licensing authority
* A gaming machine permit from the licensing authority.
* 22.5 S.172 of the Act prescribes the number and category of gaming machines that are permitted in each type of gambling premises licensed by authorities. Neither the Commission nor licensing authorities have the power to set different limits or further expand or restrict the categories of machine that are permitted. The exception to this is alcohol licensed premises that hold gaming machine permits. Licensing authorities have the discretion to specify the number of permitted gaming machines. Limits are set separately in the Act for certain types of permits issued by Licensing Authorities.

22.6 Regulations define four categories of gaming machine: categories A, B, C and D with category B divided into a further five sub-categories. They have been defined according to the maximum amount that can be paid for playing the machine and maximum prize it can deliver. Appendix 3 provides a breakdown of machine categories and entitlements.

22.7 There is a minimum age of 18 for all players for all category A, B and C machines, including category B3A machines offering lottery style games. There is no minimum age for players of category D machines. The holder of any permit or premises licence has to comply with the codes of practice issued by the Commission on the location of and access to gaming machines by children and young persons, and the separation from category C and B machines where those are located on the same premises.

### 23. Unlicensed Family Entertainment Centre Gaming Machine Permits (Statement of Principles on Permits - Schedule 10 paragraph 7)

### 23.1 Family Entertainment Centres (FECs) are commonly located at seaside resorts, in airports and motorway service stations, and cater for families, including unaccompanied children and young persons. Unlicensed FECs are able to offer only category D machines in reliance on a gaming machine permit. Any number of category D machines can be made available with such a permit subject to other considerations, such as fire regulations and health and safety. Permits cannot be issued in respect of vessels or vehicles.

### 23.2 If the operator of a family entertainment centre wants to make category C machines available in addition to category D machines, the operator will need to apply for a gaming machine general operating licence (Family Entertainment Centre) from the Commission and a premises licence from the Licensing Authority.

### 23.3 Where a premises does not hold a premises licence but wishes to provide gaming machines, it may apply to the Licensing Authority for this permit. It should be noted that the applicant must show that the premises will be wholly or mainly used for making gaming machines available for use (s238 of the Act).

23.4 The Act states that a Licensing Authority may prepare a *statement of principles* that they propose to consider in determining the suitability of an applicant for a permit and in preparing this statement, and/or considering applications, it need not (but may) have regard to the licensing objectives and shall have regard to any relevant guidance issued by the Commission under section 25. The Gambling Commission’s Guidance also states “In their three year licensing policy statement, Licensing Authorities may include a statement of principles that they propose to apply when exercising their functions in considering applications for permits ...., Licensing Authorities will want to give weight to child protection issues” (para, 24.6).

23.5 Guidance also states: “... An application for a permit may be granted only if the Licensing Authority is satisfied that the premises will be used as an unlicensed FEC, and if the chief officer of police has been consulted on the application. Licensing Authorities might wish to consider asking applications to demonstrate:

* a full understanding of the maximum stakes and prizes of the gambling that is permissible in unlicensed FECs;
* that the applicant has no relevant convictions (those that are set out in Schedule 7 of the Act; and
* That staff are trained to have a full understanding of the maximum stakes and prizes.

23.6 It should be noted that a Licensing Authority cannot attach conditions to this type of permit.

23.7 This Licensing Authority will expect the applicant to show that there are policies and procedures in place to protect children from harm. Harm in this context is not limited to harm from gambling but includes wider child protection considerations. The efficiency of such policies and procedures will each be considered on their merits, however, they may include appropriate measures/training for staff as regards suspected truant school children on the premises, measures/training covering how staff would deal with unsupervised very young children being on the premises, or children causing perceived problems on/around the premises.

23.8 This Licensing Authority will also expect, as per Gambling Commission Guidance, that applicants demonstrate a full understanding of the maximum stakes and prizes of the gambling that is permissible in unlicensed FECs; that the applicant has no relevant convictions (Schedule. 7 of the Act) and that staff are trained to have a full understanding of the maximum stakes and prizes.

### 24. (Alcohol) Licensed Premises Gaming Machine Permits - (Schedule 13 paragraph 4(1))

24.1Automatic entitlement: up to 2 machines *-* There is provision in the Act for premises licensed to sell alcohol for consumption on the premises, to automatically have 2 gaming machines, of categories C and/or D. The operator of the premises merely needs to notify the Licensing Authority and pay the prescribed fee. The Licensing Authority can remove the automatic authorisation in respect of any particular premises if:

* provision of the machines is not reasonably consistent with the pursuit of the licensing objectives;
* gaming has taken place on the premises that breaches a condition of section 282 of the Gambling Act (i.e. that written notice has been provided to the Licensing Authority, that a fee has been provided and that any relevant code of practice issued by the Gambling Commission about the location and operation of the machine has been complied with);
* the premises are mainly used for gaming; or
* An offence under the Gambling Act has been committed on the premises.

24.2Permit: 3 or more machines *-* If the operator of alcohol licensed premises wishes to have more than 2 machines, then an application must be made for a permit and the Licensing Authority must consider that application based upon the licensing objectives, any guidance and code of practice issued by the Gambling Commission issued under Section 24 & 25 of the Gambling Act 2005, and “*such matters as they think relevant*.”

24.3 This Licensing Authority considers that “*such matters*” will be decided on a case by case basis but generally there will be regard to the need to protect children and vulnerable persons from harm or being exploited by gambling and will expect the applicant to satisfy the authority that there will be sufficient measures to ensure that under 18 year olds do not have access to the adult only gaming machines. Measures which will satisfy the authority that there will be no access may include the adult machines being in sight of the bar, or in the sight of staff that will monitor that the machines are not being used by those under 18. Notices and signage may also be a help. As regards the protection of vulnerable persons, applicants may wish to consider the provision of information leaflets/helpline numbers for organisations such as GamCare.

24.4 This Licensing Authority recognises that some operators of alcohol licensed premises may apply for a premises licence for their non-alcohol licensed areas. Any such application would most likely need to be applied for and dealt with as an Adult Gaming Centre premises licence.

24.5 The Licensing Authority may decide to grant the application with a smaller number of machines and/or a different category of machines than that applied for. Conditions (other than these) cannot be attached.

24.6 The holder of a permit must comply with any Code of Practice issued by the Gambling Commission about the location and operation of the machine.

### 25. Prize Gaming Permits - (Principles on Permits - Schedule 14 paragraph 8 (3))

25.1 The Gambling Act 2005 states that a licensing authority may “prepare a statement of principles that they propose to apply in exercising their functions under this Schedule” which “may, in particular, specify matters that the licensing authority proposes to consider in determining the suitability of the applicant for a permit”.

25.2 This Licensing Authority has prepared a Statement of Principles which is that the applicant should set out the types of gaming that he or she is intending to offer and that the applicant should demonstrate:

* that they understand the limits to stakes and prizes that are set out in Regulations;
* that the gaming offered is within the law;
* Clear policies that outline the steps to be taken to protect children from harm.

25.3 Prize gaming may be provided in bingo premises as a consequence of their bingo operating licence. Any type of prize gaming may be provided in adult gaming centres and licensed family entertainment centres. Unlicensed family entertainment centres may offer equal chance prize gaming under a gaming machine permit. Prize gaming without a permit may be provided by travelling fairs, providing that none of the gambling facilities at the fair amount to more than an ancillary amusement. Children and young people may participate in equal chance gaming only.

25.4 In making its decision on an application for this permit the Licensing Authority does not need to have regard to the licensing objectives but must have regard to any Gambling Commission guidance (Schedule. 14 para. 8(3) of the Act).

25.5 It should be noted that there are conditions in the Gambling Act 2005 by which the permit holder must comply, but that the Licensing Authority cannot attach conditions. The conditions in the Act are:

* the limits on participation fees, as set out in regulations, must be complied with;
* all chances to participate in the gaming must be allocated on the premises on which the gaming is taking place and on one day; the game must be played and completed on the day the chances are allocated; and the result of the game must be made public in the premises on the day that it is played;
* the prize for which the game is played must not exceed the amount set out in regulations (if a money prize), or the prescribed value (if non-monetary prize); and
* Participation in the gaming must not entitle the player to take part in any other gambling.

### 26. Club Gaming and Club Machines Permits

26.1 Members Clubs and Miners’ Welfare Institutes (but not Commercial Clubs) may apply for a Club Gaming Permit. The Club Gaming Permit will enable the premises to provide gaming machines (3 machines of categories B3A, B4, C or D), equal chance gaming and games of chance.

Members Clubs and Miner’s Welfare Institutes – and also Commercial Clubs – may apply for a Club Machine Permit. A Club Machine Permit will enable the premises to provide gaming machines (up to 3 machines of categories B, C or D). N.B. Commercial Clubs may not site category B3A gaming machines offering lottery games in their club.

This licensing authority notes that the Gambling Commission’s guidance at Part 25 states:

“The licensing authority has to satisfy itself that the club meets the requirements of the Act to obtain a Club Gaming Permit. In doing so it will take account of a number of matters outlined in sections 25.46-25.48 of the Gambling Commission’s guidance. These include the constitution of the club, the frequency of gaming, and ensuring that there are more than 25 members. A members’ club must be permanent in nature, not established to make commercial profit, and controlled by its members equally. Examples include working men’s clubs, branches of Royal British Legion and clubs with political affiliations".

The club must be conducted ‘wholly or mainly’ for the purposes other than gaming, unless the gaming is permitted by separate regulations. The Secretary of State has made regulations and these cover bridge and whist clubs.

26.2 The Guidance also states that licensing authorities may only refuse an application on the grounds that:

* the applicant does not fulfil the requirements for a members’ or commercial club or miners’ welfare institute and therefore is not entitled to receive the type of permit for which it has applied;
* the applicant’s premises are used wholly or mainly by children and/or young persons;
* an offence under the Act or a breach of a permit has been committed by the applicant while providing gaming facilities;
* a permit held by the applicant has been cancelled in the previous ten years; or
* An objection has been lodged by the Gambling Commission or the police.

26.3 There is also a ‘fast-track’ procedure available under the Act for premises which hold a Club Premises Certificate under the Licensing Act 2003 (Schedule. 12 paragraph 10). As the Gambling Commission’s Guidance for local authorities states: "Under the fast-track procedure there is no opportunity for objections to be made by the Commission or the police, and the grounds upon which an authority can refuse a permit are reduced." and "The grounds on which an application under the process may be refused are that:

1. the club is established primarily for gaming, other than gaming prescribed by regulations under S.266 of the Act;
2. in addition to the prescribed gaming, the applicant provides facilities for other gaming;
3. a club gaming permit or club machine permit issued to the club in the last ten years has been cancelled;

26.4 There are statutory conditions on club gaming permits that no child uses a category B or C machine on the premises and that the holder complies with any relevant provision of a code of practice about the location and operation of gaming machines.

**27**. **Temporary Use Notices (TUN)**

27.1 The Gambling Act 2005 enables the holder of an operating licence to give a Temporary Use Notice in respect of premises.

The TUN authorises the premises to lawfully be used for short period to provide facilities for gambling without the appropriate premises licence. The gambling must be in accordance with the terms of the TUN.

TUNs can only be made by the holder of an operating licence authorising them to provide the gaming activity proposed under the TUN.

27.2 The holder of the operating licence must give notice to the Licensing Authority in whose area the premises are situated. The Secretary of State has prescribed the form of the notice which must specify information including:

* The type of gaming to be carried on
* The premises where it will take place
* The dates and times the gaming will take place
* Any periods during the previous 12 months that a TUN has had effect for the same premises.
* The date on which the notice is given
* The nature of the event itself.

27.3 The same set of premises may not be the subject of a TUN for more than 21 days in any 12-month period, but may be the subject of several notices provided that the total does not exceed 21 days.

27.4 If the premises have been the subject of one or more TUN for more than a total of 21 days in the past 12 months, the Licensing Authority will issue a counter- notice that has the effect of stopping the TUN coming into effect. Failure to comply with the counter-notice will be an offence. The Licensing Authority may issue a counter-notice which limits the number of days that the TUN comes into effect, bringing it within the 21-day limit. Such counter-notices require consultation with the applicant to ensure that the restrictions they impose do not result in an unworkable event.

27.5 As notices may be given by different operators in respect of the same premises, the Licensing Authority will always check whether a counter-notice is appropriate.

27.6 A notice may not be given in respect of a vehicle. A notice may be given in respect of a vessel, but only if it is a passenger vessel or a vessel that is situated at a fixed place. A vessel at a fixed place would include a structure on water that is not intended to be able to move (such as an oil rig, or an artificially constructed island in the middle of a lake). It should be noted that a notice can only be given in respect of a vessel that is moored permanently at place (i.e. it could move but it does not) if it is a passenger vessel.

27.7 A TUN must be lodged with the Licensing Authority not less than three months and one day before the day on which the gambling event will begin. The application, fee and counter-notices are specified by the Secretary of State. The application must be copied to:

* The Commission
* The Police
* HM Commissioners for Revenue and Customs
* If applicable, any other Licensing Authority in whose area the premises are situated

27.8 The person who is giving the TUN must ensure that the notice and the copies are with the recipients within seven days of the date of the notice. Where the premises are situated in the area covered by more than one authority, the person giving notice must send other notice to one authority and copy to the other(s).

27.9 Where the Licensing Authority receives a notice, it must send a written acknowledgement as soon as reasonably practicable. A written acknowledgement may include one sent by electronic mail.

27.10 The Licensing Authority and other bodies to which the notice is copied should consider whether they wish to give notice of objection. In considering whether to do so, they must have regard to the licensing objectives and if they consider that the gambling should not take place, or only with modifications, they must give a notice of objection to the person who gave the TUN. Such a notice must be copied to the Licensing Authority (unless it is given by the Licensing Authority). The notice of objection and the copy to the Licensing Authority must be given within 14 days of the date of the TUN. An objection and the copy to the Licensing Authority must be given within 14 days of the date of the TUN. An objection may be withdrawn by giving written notice to those to whom the notice of objection was sent and copied.

27.11 The Licensing Authority has noted the timescales set out in the Act. The need to give a notice of objection within 14 days of the date of the TUN means that there must be procedures to ensure that such notices are considered without delay so that, where appropriate, the opportunity to lodge an objection is not missed.

27.12 If objections are received, the Licensing Authority must hold a hearing to listen to representations from the person who gave the TUN, all the objectors and any person who was entitled to receive a copy of the notice. If all the participants agree that a hearing is unnecessary, it may be dispensed with.

27.13 Those who raise objections may offer modifications to the notice that will alleviate their concerns. Remedies may include a reduction in the number of days when gambling occurs or a restriction on the type of gambling is permitted. If the modifications are accepted by the applicant, a new TUN must be prepared and the original notice withdrawn. The three-month time limit and fee will not apply to the new notice. The person who made the original objection and proposed the modification may not object to the new notice, but others whom it is copied may object. If there are no new objections, there will be no need for a hearing.

27.14 If the Licensing Authority, after a hearing has taken place or has been dispensed with, considers that the TUN should not have effect, it must issue a counter-notice which may:

* Prevent the TUN from taking effect
* Limit the activities that are permitted
* Limit the time period of gambling
* Allow the activity to take place subject to a specified condition

27.15 If the Licensing Authority gives a counter-notice, it must give reasons for doing so and must copy the counter-notice to all those who receive copies of the TUN.

27.16 If the Licensing Authority decides not to issue a counter-notice, the TUN will take effect. The must give notice of its decision to the person who gave the TUN and others to whom it was copied.

27.17 An appeal against the Licensing Authority’s decision may be made by the applicant, or any person entitled to receive a copy of the TUN, to the Magistrate’s Court within 21 days of receiving notice of the Licensing Authority’s decision. There is a further right of appeal to the High Court on a point of law.

27.18 If no objections are made within 14 days of the date of the notice, the Licensing Authority must endorse the notice as valid and return it to the person who gave it. If the endorsed copy of the notice is list, stolen or damaged, the person who gave the notice may request a new endorsed copy from the Licensing Authority, subject to a payment of a fee.

27.19 Section 228 sets a time limit of six weeks for the completion of all proceedings on a TUN. This includes considering whether to give a notice objection; hold a hearing, if it is necessary; and giving a counter-notice or notice dismissing the objections.

27.20 The person who gives a TUN may notify the authority that it is withdrawn at any time up to and during the time it has effect. In those circumstances the notice will have no effect, and any unlapsed period of time will not count towards the 21-day maximum for a TUN having effect on the premises.

27.21 While the gambling is taking place, a copy of the TUN must be displayed prominently on the premises. It is an offence not to produce the notice endorsed by the authority when request to do so by a constable, an officer of HM Revenue and Customs, an enforcement officer, or an authorised local authority officer.

**28. Occasional Use Notices (OUN)**

28.1 Section 39 of the Act provides that where there is betting on a track on eight days or less in a calendar year, betting may be permitted by an OUN without the need for a full premises licence.

28.2 While tracks are normally thought of as permanent racecourses, it should be noted that the meaning of ‘track’ in the Act covers not just horse racecourses or dog tracks, but also any other premises on any part of which a race or other sporting event takes place, or is intended to take place (section 353(1)).

28.3 This means that land which as a number of uses, one of which fulfils the definition of track, can qualify for the OUN provisions (for example agricultural land upon which a point-to –point meeting takes place). Land used temporarily as a track can qualify, provided races or sporting events take place or will take place there. The track need not be a permanent fixture.

28.4 The intention behind OUN is to permit licensed betting operators (with appropriate permission from the Commission) to use tracks for short periods for conducting betting, where the event upon which the betting is to take place is of a temporary, infrequent nature. The OUN dispenses with the need for a betting premises licence for the track in these circumstances.

28.5 OUNs may not be relied upon for more than eight days in a calendar year. Note that the requirement relates to a calendar year (starting 1January) and not to any period of 12 months. Day is defined as midnight to midnight so an event that starts on one calendar day and ends on the following day would count as two days. The Secretary of State has the power to increase or decrease the number of OUNs that are permitted

28.6 This Licensing Authority keeps a record of the number of notices served in relation to each track.

28.7 A notice must be served by a person who is responsible for the administration of events on the track or by an occupier of the track. The notice be served on the Licensing Authority and copied to the Chief Officer of Police for the area in which the track is located. The notice must specify the day on which it has effect. Notices may be given in relation to consecutive days, so long as the overall limit of eight days is not exceeded in the calendar year.

28.8 Provided that the notice will not result in betting facilities being available for more than eight days in a calendar year, there is no provision for counter-notices or objections to be submitted.

28.9 The Act does not require the applicant or the Licensing Authority to notify the Commission that an OUN has been given. However the Commission does require Licensing Authorities to submit returns showing how OUN may were received during each quarter.

28.10 It should be noted that betting operators cannot provide gaming machines at tracks by virtue of an OUN. Gaming machines may be made available by betting operators and this is reliant on a betting premises licence, which refers to a specific licensed area, but does not enable the operator to site gaming machines outside of that area.

**29. Small Society Lotteries**

29.1 Local authorities are responsible for registering societies to run small society lotteries. The Act sets out a definition of a lottery and provides that promoting or facilitating a lottery is illegal, unless it falls within one of two categories of permitted lottery, namely:

* Licensed lotteries – these are large society lotteries and lotteries run for the benefit of local authorities that are regulated by the Commission and require operating licences;
* Exempt lotteries – there are four types that are expressly permitted including the small society lottery.

29.2 Definition of lottery

29.3 Simple lottery:

* Persons are required to pay to participate
* One or more prizes are allocated to one or more members of a class
* The prizes are allocated by a process which relies wholly on chance

Complex lottery:

* Persons are required to pay to participate
* One or more prizes are allocated to one or more members of a class
* The prizes are allocated by a series of processes
* The first of those processes relies wholly on chance

29.4 On being approached by societies who wish to register, the licensing authority will check that the proposal falls within the Act’s definition of a small society lottery. This falls within two distinct areas:

* Society status – the society must be non-commercial
* Lottery size – the total value of tickets to be put on sale per single lottery must be £20,000 or less, or the aggregate value of tickets to be put on sale for all their lotteries in a calendar year must not exceed £250,000. If either of these are to be exceeded they may need to apply to the Commission for a society lottery operating licence

29.5 To ascertain that the ‘society’ as the society or branch of such a society on whose behalf a lottery is to be promoted has been established as non-commercial the licensing authority will refer to the definition of ‘society’ as provided by the Act. The society must show it has been established and conducted:

* For charitable purposes, as defined in S.2 of the Charities Act 2006
* For the purpose of enabling participation in, or of supporting, sport, athletics or a cultural activity
* For any other non-commercial purpose other than that of private gain

29.6 Part four and five of Schedule 11 to the Act set out the requirements on both societies and licensing authorities with respect to the registration of small society lotteries. This includes what must be stated on tickets (whether physical tickets or virtual for example in the form of an email or text message), prize (cash or non-monetary) and expenses limits.

Tickets may only be sold by persons aged 16 or over to persons aged 16 or over.

29.7 With regards to where small society lottery tickets may be sold, this licensing authority will adopt the recommendation of the Commission that lottery tickets must not be sold to a person in any street. For these purposes ‘street’ includes any bridge, road, lane, footway, subway, square, court, alley or passage (including passages through enclosed premises such as shopping malls) whether a thoroughfare or not. Tickets, however, may be sold in a street from a static structure such as a kiosk or display stand. Tickets may also be sold door to door. Licensees must ensure that they have any necessary local authority permissions, such as a street trading licence.

This approach is consistent with the operating licence conditions imposed upon operators of large society lotteries and local authority lotteries.

29.8 This licensing authority will adopt a risk based approach towards its enforcement responsibilities for small society lotteries. This authority considers that the following list, although not exclusive, could affect the risk status of the operator:

* submission of late returns (returns must be submitted no later than three months after the date on which the lottery draw was held);
* submission of incomplete or incorrect returns;
* breaches of the limits for small society lotteries.

## Appendix 1 – List of Consultees

All Licence Holders/Representatives

All Responsible Authorities (as Appendix 2)

All Town/Parish Councils

Association of British Bookmakers, Ground Floor, Warwick House, 25 Buckingham Palace Road, London, SW1W 0PP

BACTA, 29-30 Ely Place, London, EC1N 6TD [info@bacta.org.uk](mailto:info@bacta.org.uk)

Bingo Association, Lexham House, 75 High Street North, Dunstable, LU6 1JF [info@bingo-association.co.uk](mailto:info@bingo-association.co.uk)

British Association of Leisure Parks, Piers & Attractions Ltd, 29-30 Ely Place, London, EC1N 6TD [information@balppa.org](mailto:information@balppa.org)

British Beer & Pub Association, Ground Floor, 61 Queen Street, London EC4R 1EB

British Institute of Innkeeping, Sentinel House, Ancells Business Park, Harvest Crescent, Fleet, GU51 2UZ [membership@bii.org](mailto:membership@bii.org)

Citizens Advice Allerdale Town Hall, Oxford Street, Workington, CA14 2RS [advice@citizensadviceallerdale.org.uk](mailto:advice@citizensadviceallerdale.org.uk)

Cumbria Chamber of Commerce, Energus, Blackwood Road, Lillyhall Industrial Estate, Workington. [info@cumbriachamber.co.uk](mailto:info@cumbriachamber.co.uk)

Gamcare, 1st Floor, 91-94 Saffron Hill, London, EC1N 8QP [info@gamcare.org.uk](mailto:info@gamcare.org.uk)

Gamestec Leisure Limited, Low Lane, Horsforth, West Yorkshire LS18 4ER

National Casino Forum, Vicarage House, 58-60 Kensington Church Street, London, W8 4DB [info@nationalcasinoforum.co.uk](mailto:info@nationalcasinoforum.co.uk)

NHS North Cumbria Integrated Care, 4 Wavell Drive, Rosehill, Carlisle, CA1 2SE [enquiries@northcumbriaccg.nhs.uk](mailto:enquiries@northcumbriaccg.nhs.uk)

Prize Coin Equipment, 121 Central Avenue, Gretna, DG16 5AQ, [derekpce@aol.com](mailto:derekpce@aol.com)

Allerdale Hub, Allerdale House, Workington [allerdalehub@cumbria.police.uk](mailto:allerdalehub@cumbria.police.uk)

Racecourse Association Ltd, Winkfield Road, Ascot, Berkshire SL5 7HX [info@racecourseassociation.co.uk](mailto:info@racecourseassociation.co.uk)

## Note: This list is not intended to be exclusive. Comments and observations will be welcome from anyone who will be affected by this policy.

## Appendix 2: Responsible Authorities

**Application forms should be sent to the Licensing Department**

**Notice of the application should be sent to the undermentioned responsible authorities, clearly marking the envelope ‘Gambling Act application’**

Licensing Department

Allerdale House

New Bridge Road

Workington CA14 3YJ

Tel: 0303 123 1702

Email: [licensing@allerdale.gov.uk](mailto:licensing@allerdale.gov.uk)

Environmental Health Team

Allerdale House

New Bridge Road

Workington CA14 3YJ

Tel: 0303 123 1702

Email: [environmental.health@allerdale.gov.uk](mailto:environmental.health@allerdale.gov.uk)

Planning & Development Manager

Allerdale House

New Bridge Road

Workington CA14 3YJ

Tel: 0303 123 1702

Email: [planning@allerdale.gov.uk](mailto:planning@allerdale.gov.uk)

or

Lake District National Park Authority

Murley Moss

Oxenholme Road

Kendal LA9 7RL

Tel: 01539 724555

Email: [planning@lake-district.gov.uk](mailto:planning@lake-district.gov.uk)

Cumbria Constabulary

West Cumbria Area H.Q.

Hall Brow

Workington CA14 4EH

Tel: 0300 124 0113

Email: [WestLicensing@cumbria.police.uk](mailto:WestLicensing@cumbria.police.uk)

Cumbria Fire and Rescue

The Divisional Officer

Safer and Stronger Communities

Cumbria County Council

Workington Community Fire Station

Moorclose Road

Workington CA14 5BF

Tel: 01900 706055

Email: [Workington.technical@cumbria.gov.uk](mailto:Workington.technical@cumbria.gov.uk)

Children’s Services

Cumbria LSCB

1st Floor Lower Gaol Yard

The Courts

Carlisle CA3 8NA

Tel: 01228 226898

Email: [CSCP@cumbria.gov.uk](mailto:CSCP@cumbria.gov.uk)

Gambling Commission

Victoria Square House

Victoria Square

Birmingham

B2 4BP

Email: [info@gamblingcommission.gov.uk](mailto:info@gamblingcommission.gov.uk)

Health and Safety Executive

2 Victoria Place

Carlisle

CA1 1ER

Tel: 01228 634100

Email: [formsadmin.carlisle@hse.gsi.gov.uk](mailto:formsadmin.carlisle@hse.gsi.gov.uk)

(where the HSE is the enforcing authority for health & safety matters in the premises)

Public Health Lead

Public Health

Cumbria County Council

The Courts

Carlisle

CA3 8NA

Tel: 01228 226626

HM Revenues and Customs

NRU Betting and Gaming

Portcullis House

21 India Street

Glasgow

G2 4PZ

Email: [nrubetting&gaming@hmrc.gsi.gov.uk](mailto:nrubetting&gaming@hmrc.gsi.gov.uk)

**Other Useful Addresses**

**British Beer and Pub Association**

Ground Floor, 61 Queen Street, London EC4R 1EB

www.beerandpub.com

**British Institute of Innkeeping**

Sentinel House, Ancells Business Park, Harvest Crescent, Fleet. GU51 2UZ

[membership@bii.org](mailto:membership@bii.org)

Tel: 01276 684 449

[www.bii.org](http://www.bii.org)

**Disability Rights Commission Helpline**

DRC Helpline, Freepost MID02164, Stratford Upon Avon. CV37 9BR

Tel: 08457 622 633

[www.drc.org.uk](http://www.drc.org.uk)

**Equity**

Guild House, Upper St Martin’s Lane, London. WC2H 9EG

Tel: 0207 379 6000

Email: [info@equity.org.uk](mailto:info@equity.org.uk)

[www.equity.org.uk](http://www.equity.org.uk)

**West Allerdale Magistrates Court**

Hall Brow, Ramsey Brow, Workington. CA14 4AS

Tel: 01900 62244

**North Cumbria Magistrates Courts Service**

The Court House, Rickergate, Carlisle. CA3 8QH

Tel: 01228 51880

Email: cumbria.north.magistrates@justice.gov.uk

**Gamcare**

1st Floor, 91-94 Saffron Hill, London, EC1N 8QP

[info@gamcare.org.uk](mailto:info@gamcare.org.uk)

Tel: 020 7801 7000

Helpline: 0808 8020 133

[www.gamcare.org.uk](http://www.gamcare.org.uk)

**Gamblers Anonymous**

Doncaster CVS, Intake Wellness Centre, Doncaster. DN2 6PL

[www.gamblersanonymous.org.uk](http://www.gamblersanonymous.org.uk)

**Security Industry Authority**

PO Box 74957 London E14 1UG

Tel: 0300 123 9298

[www.gov.uk](http://www.gov.uk)

**Money Advice Trust**

Tel: 020 7489 7790

[contactus@moneyadvicetrust.org](mailto:contactus@moneyadvicetrust.org)

[www.moneyadvicetrust.org](http://www.moneyadvicetrust.org)

**StepChange Debt Charity**

123 Albion Street, Leeds. LS2 8ER  
Tel: 0800 138 1111

Web: [www.stepchange.org](http://www.stepchange.org)

## Appendix 3 - Categories of Gaming Machines

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Category of Machine | Maximum Stake  (from April 2019) | Maximum Prize  (from Jan 2014) |
| A | Unlimited | Unlimited |
| B1 | £5 | £10,000 |
| B2 | £2 | £500 |
| B3A | £2 | £500 |
| B3 | £2 | £500 |
| B4 | £2 | £400 |
| C | £1 | £100 |
| D – Non Money Prize | 30p | £8 |
| D – Non Money Prize (crane grab machines only) | £1 | £50 |
| D - Money Prize | 10p | £5 |
| D – Combined Money and Non Money Prize | 10p | £8 (of which no more than £5 may be a money prize) |
| D – Combined Money and Non Money Prize (coin pusher or penny falls machines only) | 20p | £20 (of which no more than £10 may be a money prize) |

The above figures may be subject to change

**Appendix 4 – Summary of licensing authority delegations permitted under the Gambling Act**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Matter to be dealt with | Council | Licensing Committee or Sub-committee of Licensing Committee | Officers |
| Final approval of Licensing Authority Statement of Policy | X |  |  |
| Policy not to permit casinos | X |  |  |
| Fee setting (when appropriate) |  | X  (if delegated by Council) |  |
| Application for premises licences |  | X  Where representations have been received and not withdrawn | X  Where no representations received/representations have been withdrawn |
| Application for a variation to a licence |  | X  Where representations have been received and not withdrawn | X  Where no representations received/representations have been withdrawn |
| Application for a transfer of a licence |  | X  Where representations have been received from the Commission or Responsible Authority | X  Where no representations received from the Commission or Responsible Authority |
| Application for a provisional statement |  | X  Where representations have been received and not withdrawn | X  Where no representations received/representations have been withdrawn |
| Review of a premises licence |  | X |  |
| Application for club gaming/club machine permits |  | X  Where objections have been made and not withdrawn | X  Where no objections made/objections have been withdrawn |
| Cancellation of club gaming/club machine permits |  | X |  |
| Applications for other permits |  |  | X |
| Cancellation of licensed premises gaming machine permits |  |  | X |
| Consideration of temporary use notice |  |  | X |
| Decision to give a counter notice to a temporary use notice |  | X |  |

X - Indicates the lowest level to which decisions can be delegated.

## Appendix 5 - Map of Cumberland Council Area

TO BE INSERTED